

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Helicobacter pylori eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia (Review)

Ford AC, Forman D, Hunt R, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P

Ford AC, Forman D, Hunt R, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P. *Helicobacter pylori* eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 7. Art. No.: CD005583. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD005583.pub2.

www.cochranelibrary.com



TABLE OF CONTENTS

HEADER
ABSTRACT
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS
BACKGROUND
OBJECTIVES
METHODS
RESULTS
Figure 1.
Figure 2.
Figure 3
DISCUSSION
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES
DATA AND ANALYSES
Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified 29 ITT analysis.
Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 2 Incidence of gastric cancer - complete 29 case analysis.
Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 3 Death from gastric cancer - modified 30 ITT analysis.
Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 4 Death from all causes - modified ITT 30 analysis.
Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1 H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 5 Incidence of oesophageal squamous 30 cell carcinoma - modified ITT analysis.
Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 H. pylori eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to presence or absence of pre- neoplastic lesions at baseline, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to presence or absence of pre-neoplastic lesions at baseline.
Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3 H. pylori eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to use of vitamins or antioxidants, 32 Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to use of vitamins or anti-oxidants.
Analysis 4.1. Comparison 4 H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer - 33 modified ITT analysis substituting the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004.
Analysis 4.2. Comparison 4 H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 2 Incidence of gastric cancer - 3- complete case analysis substituting the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004.
Analysis 4.3. Comparison 4 H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 3 Incidence of gastric cancer- modified ITT analysis including the two arms of celecoxib from Wong 2012.
Analysis 4.4. Comparison 4 H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 4 Incidence of gastric cancer - 30 modified ITT analysis including all randomised patients from Correa 2000 and You 2006 who were found subsequently to be ineligible or did not receive treatment.
Analysis 4.5. Comparison 4 H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 5 Incidence of gastric cancer - missing data imputation based on various assumptions.
APPENDICES
HISTORY
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
SOURCES OF SUPPORT
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW
INDEX TERMS 4



[Intervention Review]

Helicobacter pylori eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia

Alexander C Ford¹, David Forman², Richard Hunt³, Yuhong Yuan³, Paul Moayyedi³

¹Leeds Gastroenterology Unit, St. James's University Hospital, Leeds, UK. ²International Agency for Research on Cancer, Lyon, France. ³Department of Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology, McMaster University, Hamilton, Canada

Contact address: Paul Moayyedi, Department of Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology, McMaster University, 1200 Main Street West, HSC-4W8, Hamilton, ON, L8N 3Z5, Canada. moayyep@mcmaster.ca.

Editorial group: Cochrane Upper GI and Pancreatic Diseases Group. **Publication status and date:** New, published in Issue 7, 2015.

Citation: Ford AC, Forman D, Hunt R, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P. *Helicobacter pylori* eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2015, Issue 7. Art. No.: CD005583. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD005583.pub2.

Copyright © 2015 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

Gastric cancer is the third most common cause of cancer death worldwide. Individuals infected with *Helicobacter pylori* have a higher likelihood of developing gastric cancer than individuals who are not infected. Eradication of *H. pylori* in healthy asymptomatic individuals in the general population may reduce the incidence of gastric cancer, but the magnitude of this effect is unclear.

Objectives

To assess the effectiveness of eradication of *H. pylori* in healthy asymptomatic individuals in the general population in reducing the incidence of gastric cancer.

Search methods

We identified trials by searching the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL; 2013, Issue 11), MEDLINE (1946 to December 2013), and EMBASE (1974 to December 2013). We handsearched reference lists from trials selected by electronic searching to identify further relevant trials. We handsearched published abstracts from conference proceedings from the United European Gastroenterology Week (published in *Gut*) and Digestive Disease Week (published in *Gastroenterology*) between 2001 and 2013. We contacted members of the Cochrane Upper Gastrointestinal and Pancreatic Diseases Review Group and experts in the field and asked them to provide details of outstanding clinical trials and any relevant unpublished materials.

Selection criteria

We analysed randomised controlled trials comparing at least one week of *H. pylori* therapy with placebo or no treatment in preventing subsequent development of gastric cancer in otherwise healthy and asymptomatic *H. pylori*-positive adults. Trials had to follow up participants for at least two years and needed to have at least two participants with gastric cancer as an outcome. We defined gastric cancer as any gastric adenocarcinoma, including intestinal (differentiated) or diffuse (undifferentiated) type, with or without specified histology.

Data collection and analysis

We collected data on incidence of gastric cancer, incidence of oesophageal cancer, deaths from gastric cancer, deaths from any cause, and adverse effects arising due to therapy.

Main results

Six trials met all our eligibility criteria and provided extractable data. Three trials were at low risk of bias, one trial was at unclear risk, and two trials were at high risk of bias. Five trials were conducted in Asian populations. In preventing development of subsequent gastric cancer, *H. pylori* eradication therapy was superior to placebo or no treatment (6 trials, 6497 participants, risk ratio (RR) of developing subsequent gastric cancer 0.66; 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.46 to 0.95; moderate-quality evidence). Only one trial reported effect of eradication of



H. pylori on development of subsequent oesophageal cancer (2 (0.2%) among 817 participants assigned to eradication therapy, compared with 1 (0.1%) of 813 participants allocated to placebo; RR 1.99; 95% CI 0.18 to 21.91). The effect of *H. pylori* eradication on preventing death from gastric cancer compared with placebo or no treatment was uncertain due to wide confidence intervals (3 trials, 4475 participants, RR 0.67; 95% CI 0.40 to 1.11; moderate-quality evidence). There was no evidence of an effect on all-cause mortality (4 trials, 5253 participants, RR 1.09; 95% CI 0.86 to 1.38; moderate-quality evidence). Adverse events data were poorly reported.

Authors' conclusions

We found limited, moderate-quality evidence that searching for and eradicating *H. pylori* reduces the incidence of gastric cancer in healthy asymptomatic infected Asian individuals, but we cannot necessarily extrapolate this data to other populations.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Helicobacter pylori treatment for the prevention of stomach cancer

Review question

Whether testing healthy people for *Helicobacter pylori* and treating those infected routinely with a course of antibiotics decreases the number of new cases of gastric cancer.

Background

People with *H. pylori* infection are more likely to develop gastric cancer than people who are not infected with the bacterium. For this reason, *H. pylori* is classed as carcinogenic (causing cancer) to humans. Many people worldwide die of gastric cancer every year, because by the time those affected seek the opinion of a doctor, the condition is often advanced. However, *H. pylori* infection is easily treatable with a one-week course of antibiotics.

Study characteristics

A literature search up to December 2013 found 6 trials (containing 6497 participants, 3 trials at low risk of bias). Five of the studies were based in Asia.

Key results

We found that antibiotics for *H. pylori* have a small benefit in preventing gastric cancer (51 (1.6%) of 3294 participants given treatment developed gastric cancer subsequently, compared with 76 (2.4%) of 3203 given no treatment or a placebo), but it is unclear whether or not they decrease the number of deaths from the disease, increase or decrease the number of deaths due to any cause, or increase or decrease the number of cases of oesophageal cancer. Data about side effects of treatment were poorly reported.

Quality of the evidence

Three trials were at low risk of bias, one trial was at unclear risk, and two trials were at high risk of bias. One study was at high risk of bias because no placebo was used for the active eradication therapy regimen, and so this part of the trial was unblinded, and the other study was at high risk of bias due to inconsistencies in data reporting at the two points of follow-up. We were unable to resolve this discrepancy despite contacting the original authors. As a result, we downgraded the quality of evidence from high to moderate due to serious risk of bias.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Summary of findings for the main comparison. H. pylori eradication therapy compared to control for the prevention of gastric neoplasia in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals

H. pylori eradication therapy compared to control for the prevention of gastric neoplasia in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals

Patient or population: healthy asymptomatic *H. pylori*-infected individuals

Settings: general population¹

Intervention: *H. pylori* eradication therapy to prevent subsequent gastric cancer ² **Comparison:** control

Outcomes	Illustrative	comparative risks* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Relative effect No of Par- Quality of the Comme (95% CI) ticipants evidence	Comments	
	Assumed risk	Corresponding risk		(studies)	(GRADE)	
	Control	<i>H. pylori</i> eradication thera- py to prevent subsequent gastric cancer	-			
Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis Histological examination Follow-up: 4 to 14.7 years	24 per 1000	16 per 1000 (11 to 23)	RR 0.66 (0.46 to 0.95)	6497 (6 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊙ moderate 3,4,5,6	Number needed to treat to benefit was 124 (95% CI 78 to 843)
Death from gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis	16 per 1000	11 per 1000 (6 to 18)	RR 0.67 (0.4 to 1.11)	4475 (3 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊙ moderate ^{4,6,7}	
Death from all causes - modified ITT analysis	67 per 1000	73 per 1000 (58 to 92)	RR 1.09 (0.86 to 1.38)	5253 (4 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊙ moderate ^{4,6,7}	
Incidence of oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma - modified ITT analysis	1 per 1000	2 per 1000 (0 to 27)	RR 1.99 (0.18 to 21.91)	1630 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊙ moderate ⁸	
Adverse events	See com- ment	See comment	Not estimable	0 (0)	See comment	Adverse events were poorly reported across the studies and could not be summarised.

*The basis for the **assumed risk** (e.g. the median control group risk across studies) is provided in footnotes. The **corresponding risk** (and its 95% confidence interval) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the **relative effect** of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

Cochrane Trust Library Bette

CI: confidence interval; ITT: intention-to-treat; RR: risk ratio

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: Further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect.

Moderate quality: Further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate.

Low quality: Further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate.

Very low quality: We are very uncertain about the estimate.

¹ As all but one study was conducted in East Asia, it is not possible to assess the effect of searching for and eradicating *H. pylori* in Western populations. ² Modified ITT analysis.

³ The quality of evidence was downgraded from high to moderate due to serious risk of bias: Three trials were at low risk of bias, one trial was at unclear risk, and two trials were at high risk of bias. In addition, because of the factorial design of some of the trials, it is difficult to determine whether the reduction in relative risk of subsequent gastric cancer was due to *H. pylori* eradication therapy alone. The eradication regimens used varied considerably between the individual trials, although this reflects the fact that several of these studies were designed before the widespread adoption of proton pump inhibitor triple therapy, which was first described in 1994, as the gold standard for H. pylori eradication. ⁴ No significant heterogeneity was seen between studies.

⁵ The beneficial effect seemed to be more pronounced in the two studies that co-administered antioxidants and vitamins to participants, but it should be noted that one of these contained the majority of gastric cancers and had the longest duration of follow-up. There was no significant benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer when only those participants either with or without preneoplastic lesions at baseline were considered in the analysis. There were no significant subgroup differences.

⁶ Funnel plots were not produced, as there were less than 10 studies included in the analyses.

⁷ The quality of evidence was downgraded from high to moderate due to serious risk of bias: one trial was at high risk of bias, one trial was at unclear risk.

⁸ Only one study was available for this outcome, with wide 95% CI.

4



BACKGROUND

Description of the condition

Gastric cancer is the third most common cause of death from malignant disease worldwide, resulting in 750,000 deaths each year (Ferlay 2010). In most high-income countries, the incidence of gastric cancer is falling, (Lau 2006), but the increase in age of the world population means that the total number of deaths from gastric cancer is set to rise for the foreseeable future (Forman 1998). The treatment of gastric cancer is unsatisfactory. Almost half of gastric cancers are inoperable at the time of diagnosis (Lello 2007), and the five-year survival of these individuals is close to zero. Those undergoing operative treatment often require extensive surgery, with a 5-year survival rate of only 20% to 30% (Cunningham 2005). Survival may be improved if the disease is diagnosed at an earlier stage (Degiuli 2006), but the cost of population screening for gastric cancer with upper gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy would be prohibitive. Even if only those with upper GI symptoms that may be indicative of an occult gastric cancer, such as dyspepsia, were screened by endoscopy, the cost of detecting one malignant lesion has been estimated to be as high as USD 83,000. (Vakil 2009) One possible way to make a significant impact on mortality from gastric cancer could therefore be via primary prevention of the disease.

The discovery of *Helicobacter pylori* and the observation that it was responsible for the development of chronic gastritis, with subsequent gastric atrophy and intestinal metaplasia, raised the possibility that this organism was a necessary contributor to the carcinogenic process in most cases of gastric cancer (Correa 1975; Correa 1983; Marshall 1985; Warren 1983). Early nested case-control studies confirmed that individuals infected with *H. pylori* were between three and six times more likely to develop gastric cancer, compared with uninfected controls (Forman 1991; Nomura 1991; Parsonnet 1991). This observation led the World Health Organization and the International Agency Research on Cancer to conclude that *H. pylori* was a class I carcinogen (IARC 1994).

A systematic review and meta-analysis that identified 12 nested prospective case-control studies suggested that H. pylori was associated with an almost three-fold increase in odds of developing non-cardia gastric cancer (HCCG 2001). A policy of screening populations at high risk of gastric cancer for H. pylori with a noninvasive test, such as the carbon-urea breath test, and treating those who are infected could lead, theoretically, to a reduction in the incidence of gastric cancer (Parsonnet 1996). However, healthcare providers have not seriously considered this policy, and are unlikely to do so until randomised controlled trials (RCTs) have shown such a screening programme to be effective. There are also concerns from nested case-control studies that the risk of oesophageal adenocarcinoma is increased in people who are not infected with H. pylori, although these data are less consistent (Wu 2003; Ye 2004). These concerns stem from the theory that H. *pylori* eradication may induce gastro-oesophageal reflux symptoms in some individuals, and therefore an increased risk of Barrett's oesophagus and oesophageal adenocarcinoma.

The only fully published systematic review of RCTs reported a significant reduction in the relative risk of developing gastric cancer with *H. pylori* eradication therapy, compared with placebo (Fuccio 2009). However, the authors included data from the same trial twice, at two different follow-up points (Ford 2009). When only data from one or other of these follow-up points were included, the

effect was no longer statistically significant. Given that it has been five years since the publication of this meta-analysis, it is possible that there may now be more published trials, as well as longer duration of follow-up in the existing trials, and this led us to reexamine this issue.

Description of the intervention

H. pylori eradication therapy consists of antibiotics, either alone or in combination with acid suppressant therapy, bismuth, or both. Proton pump inhibitor-based triple therapy remains the 'gold standard' for the treatment of infection with *H. pylori*. With the development of accurate methods of diagnosing *H. pylori* infection, it has become relatively straightforward to confirm successful treatment, or eradication, of the infection.

How the intervention might work

There are biologically plausible mechanisms that may explain the association between *H. pylori* and gastric cancer. The infection leads to a hyperproliferative state, intragastric concentration of ascorbic acid is reduced, and the levels of mucosal reactive oxygen metabolites capable of inducing DNA damage are increased. The eradication of *H. pylori* normalises gastric cell turnover, luminal ascorbic acid concentrations, and the level of reactive oxygen species in the mucosa (Moayyedi 1997).

Why it is important to do this review

Population screening for and treatment of *H. pylori* infection may reduce the incidence of gastric cancer, particularly in populations with a high prevalence of infection with the bacterium who also have a high risk of gastric cancer. The aim of this systematic review and meta-analysis of RCTs was to evaluate the effect of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing gastric cancer in otherwise healthy and asymptomatic *H. pylori*-positive individuals.

OBJECTIVES

To assess the effectiveness of eradication of *H. pylori* in healthy asymptomatic individuals in the general population in reducing the incidence of gastric cancer.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

We considered only parallel-group RCTs comparing *H. pylori* eradication with placebo or no treatment for this review.

Types of participants

Otherwise healthy and asymptomatic adults over 16 years of age who were *H. pylori*-positive, as assessed invasively by any of histology, rapid urease testing, culture (all from antrum or body biopsies obtained at endoscopy), or non-invasively via *H. pylori* serology or carbon-urea breath testing.

Types of interventions

The *H. pylori* eradication therapy regimen had to have an eradication rate as reported in the literature of at least 50% and was defined as any of the following, with duration of therapy of at least one week:



- 1. Proton pump inhibitor (PPI) dual therapy (PPI plus either amoxicillin or clarithromycin);
- 2. PPI triple therapy (PPI plus any two of the following: amoxicillin, macrolide, 5-nitroimidazole);
- 3. Histamine₂-receptor antagonist (H₂RA) triple therapy (H₂RA plus any two of the following: amoxicillin, macrolide, 5-nitroimidazole);
- 4. Bismuth triple therapy (bismuth salt and 5-nitroimidazole with either amoxicillin or tetracycline);
- 5. Bismuth quadruple therapy (as bismuth triple therapy, but with the addition of a PPI);
- 6. Ranitidine bismuth citrate (RBC) dual therapy (RBC plus either amoxicillin or clarithromycin);
- 7. RBC triple therapy (RBC plus any two of the following: amoxicillin, macrolide, 5-nitroimidazole);
- 8. Clarithromycin monotherapy.

These were compared with either placebo or no treatment.

In trials that were of factorial design that included the evaluation of dietary supplements (for example vitamin C or selenium) as well as *H. pylori* eradication, the main analysis included arms that randomised all participants to eradication therapy or placebo or no treatment, regardless of their allocation to these supplements.

Types of outcome measures

Participants had to have been followed up for at least two years, and trials needed to report data on subsequent incidence of gastric cancer as an outcome. We defined gastric cancer as any gastric adenocarcinoma, including intestinal (differentiated) or diffuse (undifferentiated) type, or without specified histology.

Primary outcomes

To assess the proportion of *H. pylori*-positive individuals randomised to receive eradication therapy that developed gastric cancer, compared with those who received placebo or no treatment.

Secondary outcomes

We assessed the following secondary outcomes in *H. pylori*-positive participants randomised to *H. pylori* eradication compared with placebo or no treatment:

- 1. The proportion of individuals who developed oesophageal adenocarcinoma;
- 2. The proportion of individuals who developed oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma;
- 3. The proportion of individuals who died from gastric cancer;
- 4. The proportion of individuals who died from any cause;
- 5. The proportion of adverse events (such as diarrhoea, skin rash, nausea or vomiting, headache, altered taste) dichotomised into present or absent.

Search methods for identification of studies

We conducted searches to identify all published and unpublished RCTs. We included articles published in any language.

Electronic searches

We undertook the principal electronic search according to the Cochrane Upper Gastrointestinal and Pancreatic Diseases Review Group module (UGPD Module 2015).

We searched the following databases:

- 1. Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL) (Cochrane Library 2013, Issue 11) (Appendix 2);
- 2. MEDLINE (1946 to December 2013) by Ovid (Appendix 3);
- 3. EMBASE (1974 to December 2013) by Ovid (Appendix 4).

Searching other resources

We handsearched reference lists from trials selected by electronic searching to identify further relevant trials.

Abstracts

We handsearched Digestive Disease Week (published in *Gastroenterology*) and United European Gastroenterology Week (published in *Gut*) abstract books between 2001 and 2013. We contacted authors of trial reports published only as abstracts and asked them to contribute full data sets or completed papers.

Correspondence

We contacted experts in the field registered with the Cochrane Upper Gastrointestinal and Pancreatic Diseases Review Group for leads on unpublished studies.

Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

The lead review author screened titles and abstracts of studies that had been identified by the search strategy for articles possibly eligible for the review. The lead review author then screened the selected trials to confirm eligibility, using predesigned eligibility forms. A second review author, masked to the initial assessment, also evaluated all identified trials for eligibility. A third review author adjudicated any discrepancies, and a consensus view was taken.

Data extraction and management

The lead review author extracted data and recorded it on to specially developed forms. The second review author did a blinded check on this, and any discrepancies were resolved by consensus. Data entry into RevMan 2014 was also double-checked. Due to the outcome of interest under study, several groups of trial investigators followed-up trial participants at more than one time point. Where we found multiple articles for a single study, we extracted only data from the latest publication from each eligible study.

We recorded the following characteristics for each trial:

- geographical location
- country of origin
- number of centres
- method used to confirm *H. pylori* infection
- type of eradication regimen used (including dose and schedule of individual drugs within it)
- duration of treatment



- eradication rate
- length of follow-up
- dropouts reported and their reasons
- subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer
- subsequent occurrence of oesophageal cancer (adenocarcinoma or squamous carcinoma)
- mortality from gastric cancer
- mortality from other causes
- total number of adverse events reported

In addition, as some of the trials we identified performed upper gastrointestinal endoscopy and obtained gastric biopsy specimens in all recruited individuals, we were able to obtain the number of participants in these RCTs with preneoplastic lesions at baseline (defined as presence of gastric atrophy, intestinal metaplasia, or dysplasia).

We extracted data using a modified intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis. In this, we excluded from the analysis individuals found to be ineligible after randomisation, and those who did not receive the intervention to which they were assigned. Due to the relatively rare nature of the primary outcome of interest, we assumed that all participants lost to follow-up had not developed gastric cancer, but kept them in the denominator for the study. We did this because the shortest duration of follow-up in the studies we identified was greater than or equal to four years, and therefore drop-out rates were relatively high. We also performed a complete case analysis, as a sensitivity analysis, where we excluded all participants for whom data were missing or unavailable from the analysis altogether (Akl 2013).

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

One review author assessed and a second review author checked study quality. We assessed the components of quality using the criteria described below. We assessed eight risk domains. We considered a study to have a low risk of bias if all risk domains were assessed as a low risk of bias; a high risk of bias if at least one domain was assessed as high risk; or an unclear risk of bias if at least one domain was assessed as unclear risk without any high risk domains.

Random sequence generation (selection bias)

We classified a study as an RCT if it was described as randomised (this includes the use of words such as randomly, random, and randomisation, etc.). We judged the study as low risk, high risk, and unclear risk according to the following:

- Low risk, if the allocation sequence was generated by computergenerated random numbers, published random number table, coin tossing, shuffling cards or envelopes, or throwing dice.
- Unclear risk, if the trial was described as randomised but the method used for generation of the allocation sequence was not described.
- High risk, if selection was based on patient numbers, birth dates, visit dates, or alternative allocation.
- We excluded studies that described selection based on patient or clinical preference, or any selection mechanism that cannot be described as random. We also excluded studies that did not state whether the treatment was randomly allocated.

Allocation concealment (selection bias)

- Low risk, if investigators were unaware of the allocation of each participant before they were entered in the trial. Acceptable methods included: central telephone randomisation schemes, pharmacy-based schemes, sequentially numbered, opaque, sealed envelopes, or sequentially numbered drug containers of identical appearance.
- Unclear risk, if the authors did not report or provide a description of an allocation concealment approach that allowed for classification as concealed or not concealed.
- High risk, when investigators may have been aware of the allocation of each participant before they entered the trial, e.g. when allocation was based on patient data such as date of birth, hospital case note number, or visit dates, sealed envelopes that were not opaque, or a random number table that was not concealed from an investigator.

Blinding of participants and personnel (performance bias)

- Low risk, if both participants and physicians were blinded to the treatment allocation, and it was unlikely that the blinding could have been broken.
- Unclear risk, if no blinding information was available or there was insufficient information to permit a judgement of low risk or high risk.
- High risk, if the authors defined the study as an open study, or no party was blinded. Either participants or some key study personnel were not blinded, and the non-blinding of others was likely to introduce bias.

Blinding of outcome assessment (detection bias)

- Low risk, if outcome assessors were blinded to the assigned treatment arm.
- Unclear risk, if no information was provided for blinding of outcome assessment.
- High risk, if outcome assessors were not blinded to the assigned treatment arm. Lack of blinding is likely to influence adverse events as an outcome. However, knowledge of the assigned intervention is unlikely to impact on *H. pylori* eradication assessment.

Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias)

We assessed attrition bias for *H. pylori* eradication and adverse events.

- Low risk, if there were no missing outcome data; reasons for missing outcome data were unlikely to be related to true outcome; missing outcome data were balanced in numbers across intervention groups, with similar reasons for missing data across groups; the proportion of missing outcomes compared with the observed event risk was not enough to have a clinically relevant impact on the intervention effect estimate; missing data were imputed using appropriate methods.
- Unclear risk, if insufficient reporting of attrition or exclusions to permit judgement of low risk or high risk (e.g. no reasons for missing data provided).
- High risk, if reasons for missing outcome data were likely to be related to true outcome, with either imbalance in numbers or reasons for missing data across intervention groups; the proportion of missing outcomes compared with

observed event risk were enough to induce clinically relevant bias in intervention effect estimate; per protocol analysis done with substantial departure of the intervention received from that assigned at randomisation; potentially inappropriate application of simple imputation.

Selective reporting (reporting bias)

- Low risk, if the published reports included all expected outcomes, including those that were prespecified.
- Unclear risk, if insufficient information to permit judgement of low risk or high risk.
- High risk, if not all of the study's prespecified primary outcomes were reported; the primary outcome (gastric cancer) was reported using measurements, analysis methods, or subsets of the data that were not prespecified; the primary outcome was not prespecified or was reported incompletely; or the study report failed to include results for a key outcome that would be expected to have been reported for such a study.

Other bias

- Low risk, if the study appears to be free of other sources of bias.
- Unclear risk, if there may be a risk of bias but there is either: insufficient information to assess whether an important risk of bias exists (e.g. limited information from a conference proceeding); or insufficient rationale or evidence that an identified problem introduces bias.
- High risk, if there is at least one important risk of bias; a potential source of bias related to the specific study design used; stopped early due to a data-dependent process (including a formal stopping rule); extreme baseline imbalance; has been claimed to have been fraudulent; or any other problem.

Measures of treatment effect

We assessed the proportion of otherwise healthy and asymptomatic *H. pylori*-positive individuals randomised to receive eradication therapy who developed subsequent gastric cancer, compared with those who received placebo or no treatment.

Unit of analysis issues

We included only standard design parallel-group RCTs with binary outcomes (incidence of gastric cancer). Cluster randomised trials, cross-over trials, and repeated measurement were not present for the type of RCT.

Dealing with missing data

Where possible, we recorded completeness of follow-up, with dropout rates by group. We attempted to contact authors for missing data. If no outcome data were available, we used the modified ITT approach, which included all eligible and randomised participants in the analysis, but we did not consider participants who were found to be ineligible after randomisation in the ITT analysis in the primary analyses. Correa 2000 and You 2006 both excluded participants from the analyses after randomisation (as they were subsequently found to be ineligible or did not take the treatment). We included these ineligible participants in the sensitivity analyses. Since the incidence of gastric cancer is low, we did not presume that missing participants had developed subsequent gastric cancer (worst-case scenario). We also performed a complete case analysis, as a sensitivity analysis, where we excluded all participants for whom data were missing or unavailable from the analysis altogether (Akl 2013). We also performed sensitivity analyses with missing data imputation based on the assumptions that: 1) incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in both arms was the same as observed in the trial control arm; 2) incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in the treatment arm was the same as that observed in the trial control arm, but there were no new gastric cancer cases in the control arm among those with missing data (Akl 2013).

Assessment of heterogeneity

We pooled data using a random-effects model to give a more conservative estimate of the effect of *H. pylori* eradication therapy on the subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer, allowing for any heterogeneity between studies (DerSimonian 1986). We assessed heterogeneity using both the I² statistic with a cutoff of greater than or equal to 50%, and the Chi² test with a P value less than 0.10 used to define a significant degree of heterogeneity (Higgins 2003).

Assessment of reporting biases

We did not produce funnel plots in any of our analyses, as less than 10 studies were included in these in all cases. (Sterne 2011)

Data synthesis

For all primary and secondary outcomes, which were dichotomous, we expressed the impact of the intervention as a risk ratio (RR) together with 95% confidence intervals. We calculated the number needed to treat to benefit (NNTB) using the formula 100/(risk ratio reduction x control event rate); that is NNTB = 1/(assumed control risk (ACR) x (1 - RR)), with the ACR based on the pooled control event rate from the eligible studies. There were sufficient data for the generation of a meta-analysis for this review.

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

We performed subgroup analyses examining the incidence of subsequent gastric cancer according to the presence or absence of preneoplastic lesions (defined as presence of gastric atrophy, intestinal metaplasia, or dysplasia) at baseline among trial participants, as judged by histopathological interpretation of gastric biopsy specimens, and according to whether trial participants were co-administered antioxidants or vitamins during the trial.

Where we detected significant heterogeneity, we investigated possible explanations informally. We planned to explore reasons for heterogeneity according to the following predefined criteria:

- 1. eradication regimen used in the study;
- 2. geographical location of the study;
- 3. risk of bias of the study.

Sensitivity analysis

- 1. We performed a complete case analysis, where we excluded all participants for whom data were missing or unavailable from the analysis altogether (Akl 2013).
- 2. We performed missing data imputation based on the assumptions that a) incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in both arms was the same as that observed in the trial control arm; b) incidence of gastric cancer for missing



participants in the treatment arm was the same as that observed in the trial control arm, but there were no new gastric cancer cases in the control arm among those with missing data (Akl 2013).

- 3. We conducted a modified ITT analysis as well as a complete case analysis, using data from Leung 2004 (full publication), instead of the conference abstract data presented in Zhou 2008.
- 4. We conducted a modified ITT analysis including the two celecoxib arms (anti-*H. pylori* treatment and celecoxib, placebo and celecoxib) from Wong 2012a.
- 5. We included all randomised subjects, including those who were found to be ineligible or did not receive treatment after randomisation in Correa 2000 and You 2006.

RESULTS

Description of studies

See: Characteristics of included studies and Characteristics of excluded studies.

Results of the search

In total, we identified 1560 citations using the search strategy outlined above (Figure 1). We reviewed the titles and abstracts

Figure 1. Study flow diagram for RCTs

This left 29 separate papers, reporting on 6 separate RCTs that compared H. pylori eradication therapy with placebo or no treatment and providing data on subsequent incidence of gastric cancer, which therefore appeared to be eligible for inclusion. However, 19 of these articles were preliminary or duplicate publications, or protocols of eligible RCTs, and provided no new information or did not report outcomes of interest, and were therefore excluded from the meta-analysis (Feng 2008; Li 2013; Mera 2005; Ruiz 2001; Saito 2003; Sung 2000; Sung 2002; Wang 2009; Wong 2002; Wong 2012b; You 2001; Zhang 1998; Zhang 2006; Zhou 2003a; Zhou 2003b; Zhou 2003c; Zhou 2005a; Zhou 2005b; Zhou 2005c), leaving 10 papers that reported unique and extractable data (Correa 2000; Correa 2001; Gail 1998; Leung 2004; Ma 2012; Saito 2005; Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006; Zhou 2008). One of these studies only reported adverse events data (Gail 1998). Therefore, six studies with nine references contributed data to the analyses concerning incidence of gastric cancer in this systematic review.

Included studies

Please see Characteristics of included studies table. Three of the trials, reported in five separate publications, were of factorial design with some participants randomised to receive vitamins, antioxidants, or celecoxib in addition to *H. pylori* eradication therapy (Correa 2000; Wong 2012a; You 2006). Only one study was

and thought 56 articles to be potentially eligible for inclusion. Of these, 15 were not RCTs (Hamajima 2002; Hsu 2007; Juibari 2003; Kamangar 2006; Kato 2006; Kim 2008; Mabe 2009; Ogura 2008; Ohkusa 2001; Take 2005; Take 2007; Takenaka 2007; Uemura 2001; Uemura 2002; Yanaoka 2009); 3 were RCTs comparing the interventions of interest, but their primary objective was to study the effect of H. pylori eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community, and they did not report any gastric cancer data (Harvey 2004; Moayyedi 2000; Wildner-Christensen 2003); and 2 were RCTs, but with no incident gastric cancers occurring during follow-up, and therefore did not meet our eligibility criteria for inclusion (Fischbach 2001; Miehlke 2001). In the latter five studies, we contacted the lead or senior authors to ask for the most upto-date information from the most recent follow-up point of the study, in order to ensure that we were not excluding these articles injudiciously. In all cases, the authors responded and stated that there had been no incident gastric cancers reported at the last point of follow-up. Another four articles were duplicate publications of studies already classified as ineligible. (Ford 2005; Imanzadeh 2004; Lane 2006; Mason 2002) Two studies were RCTs conducted among patients undergoing endoscopic mucosal resection of early gastric cancer (Choi 2014; Fukase 2008), rather than healthy asymptomatic infected participants, and the final article did not compare the interventions of interest (Fischbach 2009).

conducted in non-Asians, among a population at high risk of gastric cancer in Colombia (Correa 2000). The shortest duration of followup was greater than or equal to 4 years (Saito 2005), and the longest was 14.7 years (You 2006). The largest study contained 2258 participants (You 2006), and the smallest 513 participants (Wong 2012a).

Excluded studies

Please see Characteristics of excluded studies table.

Risk of bias in included studies

Three trials were at low risk of bias (Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006), one trial was at unclear risk (Saito 2005), and two trials were at high risk of bias (Correa 2000; Leung 2004) (Figure 2; Figure 3). One study was at high risk of bias because no placebo comparator was used for the active eradication therapy regimen, and therefore this part of the trial was unblinded (Correa 2000); the other study was at high risk of bias due to inconsistencies in data reporting at the two points of follow-up, with 10 gastric cancers reported at 5 years (Leung 2004), compared with 9 at 10 years (Zhou 2008). Despite contacting the original authors, we were unable to resolve this discrepancy satisfactorily. In the case of this trial, we used data from the 10-year follow-up in our primary analysis, but substituted the 5-year data in a sensitivity analysis.

Figure 2. 'Risk of bias' graph: review authors' judgements about each 'Risk of bias' item presented as percentages across all included studies.



Figure 3. 'Risk of bias' summary: review authors' judgements about each 'Risk of bias' item for each included study.

Allocation

Random sequence generation

We considered five studies to be at low risk of bias for random sequence generation: three studies generated the allocation sequence by a computer (Correa 2000; Leung 2004; Wong 2004), and two studies generated the assignments by a company (Wong 2012a; You 2006). We considered one study, in abstract form, to be at unclear risk of bias for random sequence generation, as no information was provided regarding the randomisation process (Saito 2005).

Allocation concealment

We considered five studies to be at low risk of bias for allocation concealment: three studies allocated participants by sealed envelopes (Leung 2004; Wong 2004), and two studies involved central allocation (Correa 2000; Wong 2012a; You 2006). One study, in abstract form, had uncertain concealment (Saito 2005).

Blinding

Blinding of participants, health providers, data collectors, and outcome assessors should be possible for this type of eradication study. We considered four double-blind, placebo-controlled studies to be at low risk of bias for blinding of participants and personnel, as well as blinding of outcome assessors (Leung 2004; Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006). Pathologists were blinded in two studies (Correa 2000; Leung 2004), one of which was considered a double-blind study because a placebo was used (Leung 2004). We considered Correa 2000 to be at high risk of bias for blinding of participants and personnel because an appropriate placebo was not available for bismuth subsalicylate, and double blinding only applied to the dietary supplements versus placebo part of the trial. We considered this study to be at low risk of bias for blinding of outcome assessment because pathologists were blinded. One study, in abstract form, had uncertain risk of bias for blinding (Saito 2005).

Incomplete outcome data

We considered one study to be at high risk of bias for incomplete outcome data (Leung 2004). We used data from the conference proceeding, Zhou 2008, for the main analysis, because follow-up was for 10 years, while data in the full publication, Leung 2004a, had only 5 years of follow-up. However, Zhou 2008 had a smaller sample size (552 versus 587) and reported a smaller number of gastric cancers than Leung 2004. According to Leung 2004, 152 participants (26% of 587) were lost to follow-up, therefore there would be more than 26% participants lost to follow-up after 2004. We considered three studies to be at unclear risk of bias (Correa 2000; Saito 2005; You 2006). In one study, the average rate of loss was 4.3% per year over the 6-year trial; withdrawals in the 72 months of follow-up were 117 (26.8%) versus 104 (25%) in all H. *pylori* eradication arms versus control arms (Correa 2000). However, it is likely that participants who had cancer would have come back for treatment, although these individuals did not complete follow-up. One conference proceeding did not provide detailed information (Saito 2005). We considered three studies to be at low risk of bias, because the numbers of participants who were lost to follow-up were balanced between treatment arms and were fewer than 20% (Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006).

Selective reporting

Three studies reported all important outcomes, and we therefore considered them to be at low risk of bias for selective reporting (Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006). We considered three studies to be at unclear risk of bias. In one of these studies, death from gastric cancer was not reported (Correa 2000). In another study, mortality data were reported in the 2004 full publication (Leung 2004a), but not in the 2008 conference proceeding (Zhou 2008), which led to an inconsistent sample size between the incidence of gastric cancer and mortality analyses (Leung 2004). One study, reported in abstract form, did not provide any mortality data (Saito 2005).

Other potential sources of bias

We considered one study to be at high risk of bias for other potential sources of bias, due to inconsistent data noted between serial publications (Leung 2004). We identified a total of 10 publications from this study (Leung 2004; Sung 2000; Sung 2002; Zhou 2003a; Zhou 2003b; Zhou 2003c; Zhou 2005a; Zhou 2005b; Zhou 2005c; Zhou 2008), with the latest conference abstract, Zhou 2008, having a smaller sample size and fewer gastric cancer cases than the full publication. Specifically, 10 gastric cancer cases were reported at 5 years, compared with only 9 at 10 years. We considered two studies to be at unclear risk for other potential sources of bias. One was in abstract format (Saito 2005), and the other demonstrated an inconsistent sample size between the full publication, which reported data at 7.5 years (817 versus 813) (Wong 2004), and the conference abstract, which reported data at 7 years (819 versus 809) (Wong 2002).

Effects of interventions

See: **Summary of findings for the main comparison** H. pylori eradication therapy compared to control for the prevention of gastric neoplasia in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on development of subsequent gastric cancer

All six trials reported a dichotomous outcome for subsequent incidence of gastric cancer. In our primary, modified intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis, we included all arms in the two trials of factorial design that also randomised participants to receive antioxidants or vitamins, as well as the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou 2008. Overall, 51 (1.6%) of 3294 participants assigned to eradication therapy subsequently developed gastric cancer, compared with 76 (2.4%) of 3203 participants allocated to placebo or no treatment. There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, $I^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.60). Therefore there was a small, but statistically significant, benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing gastric cancer in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals (risk ratio (RR) 0.66; 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.46 to 0.95) (NNTB = 124; 95% CI 78 to 843) (Analysis 1.1).



We performed several sensitivity analyses when pooling data from these six trials. In our complete case analysis, where all participants for whom data were missing or unavailable were excluded from the analysis altogether, the RR of developing subsequent gastric cancer was 0.66 (95% CI 0.46 to 0.94) (Analysis 1.2). When we performed a modified ITT analysis, substituting the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou et al. with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung et al., the RR of developing gastric cancer was 0.69 (95% CI 0.49 to 0.98) (Analysis 4.1). When we performed a complete case analysis, but substituted the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5year follow-up data from Leung 2004a, the RR was 0.69 (95% CI 0.48 to 0.98) (Analysis 4.2). When we performed a modified ITT analysis, but also included the celecoxib arms from the trial by Wong et al., the RR was 0.69 (95% CI 0.48 to 0.97) (Analysis 4.3). When we included all randomised participants from Correa 2000 and You 2006 in the analysis, that is we also included participants who were found to be ineligible after randomisation or those who did not take any medication (the most strict ITT definition), the RR was 0.67 (95% CI 0.47 to 0.95) (Analysis 4.4). Finally, we performed two data imputation analyses. If we assumed the incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in both arms was the same as that observed in the trial control arm, the RR was 0.66 (95% CI 0.47 to 0.94). If we assumed the incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in the treatment arm was the same as that observed in the trial control arm, but there were no new gastric cancer cases in the control arm among those with missing data, the RR was 0.69 (95% CI 0.48 to 0.98) (Analysis 4.5). We can therefore be reasonably confident that our conclusions are robust, regardless of the assumptions made about missing data.

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on development of subsequent gastric cancer according to presence or absence of preneoplastic lesions at baseline

We found no evidence of any benefit of H. pylori eradication therapy in preventing the subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer when we considered only those with preneoplastic lesions at baseline in the analysis. Overall, 42 (2.4%) of 1734 participants assigned to eradication therapy subsequently developed gastric cancer, compared with 57 (3.4%) of 1691 participants allocated to placebo or no treatment (RR 0.86; 95% CI 0.47 to 1.59) (Analysis 2.1). There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, I² = 23%, P = 0.27). Nor was there evidence of any benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer when only those participants without preneoplastic lesions at baseline were considered in the analysis. Four (0.4%) of 894 participants randomised to receive eradication therapy subsequently developed gastric cancer, compared with 9 (1.0%) of 918 participants who were assigned to placebo (RR 0.42; 95% CI 0.02 to 7.69) (Analysis 2.1). There was statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, I^2 = 70%, P = 0.07). It should be noted that there would be reduced power to detect significant differences in these subgroup analyses.

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on development of subsequent gastric cancer according to whether participants were co-administered vitamins or antioxidants

We found no evidence of any benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing subsequent occurrence of gastric cancer when

we considered only those participants who received eradication therapy alone in the analysis. Overall, 30 (1.4%) of 2116 participants assigned to eradication therapy alone subsequently developed gastric cancer, compared with 35 (1.7%) of 2044 participants allocated to placebo or no treatment alone (RR 0.82; 95% CI 0.46 to 1.45). There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, $I^2 = 13\%$, P = 0.33) (Analysis 3.1). However, when we considered those participants receiving eradication therapy in combination with antioxidants or vitamins in the analysis, 21 (1.8%) of 1178 participants randomised to receive eradication therapy and antioxidants or vitamins subsequently developed gastric cancer, compared with 41 (3.5%) of 1159 participants who were assigned to placebo or no treatment plus antioxidants or vitamins (RR 0.52; 95% CI 0.31 to 0.87). There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, $I^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.51) (Analysis 3.1). Again, it should be noted that there would be reduced power to detect significant differences in these subgroup analyses, .

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on development of subsequent oesophageal cancer

Only one of the trials reported these data (Wong 2004). Two (0.2%) of 817 participants assigned to eradication therapy developed oesophageal cancer, compared with 1 (0.1%) of 813 participants allocated to placebo (RR 1.99; 95% CI 0.18 to 21.91, P = 0.57). All three cases were squamous cell cancers (Analysis 1.5).

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on death from gastric cancer

Three studies, containing 4475 participants, provided data on mortality from gastric cancer (Leung 2004; Wong 2004; You 2006). Follow-up ranged from 5 years to 14.7 years. Overall, there were 24 deaths (1.1%) from gastric cancer among 2242 participants randomised to eradication therapy, compared with 36 (1.6%) deaths in 2233 participants receiving placebo. There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, $I^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.90). There was no evidence of any benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing death from gastric cancer in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals (RR 0.67; 95% CI 0.40 to 1.11) (Analysis 1.3).

Effect of H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy, on all-cause mortality

Four studies, containing 5253 participants, provided data on allcause mortality (Correa 2000; Wong 2004; Wong 2012a; You 2006). Follow-up ranged from 6 to 14.7 years. Overall, 192 (7.3%) of 2639 participants receiving eradication therapy were dead at last point of follow-up, compared with 175 (6.7%) of 2614 participants receiving placebo or no treatment. There was no statistically significant heterogeneity between individual trial results (heterogeneity test, $I^2 = 6\%$, P = 0.36). There was no evidence of any benefit of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing death from any cause in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals (RR 1.09; 95% CI 0.86 to 1.38) (Analysis 1.4).

Adverse events with H. pylori eradication therapy, compared with placebo or no therapy

Only one of the studies we identified reported individual adverse events data with eradication therapy compared with placebo or



no treatment (Gail 1998). The authors reported that there was no statistically significant difference in the incidence of adverse events with eradication therapy, with the exception of skin rash, which occurred in 3.1% of those receiving eradication therapy compared with 0.1% of those allocated placebo. Another study reported that side effects were monitored closely, and none of any clinical importance were detected, although no dichotomous data were reported to support this statement (Correa 2000).

DISCUSSION

Summary of main results

This systematic review and meta-analysis suggests that searching for and eradicating H. pylori infection in otherwise healthy and asymptomatic infected individuals reduces the subsequent incidence of gastric cancer. The risk of a subsequent gastric cancer with eradication therapy was reduced by 34%, and the number needed to treat to prevent one case of gastric cancer was 124. The effect size we observed remained robust through the majority of sensitivity analyses we performed. We were unable to confirm or refute whether any benefit of H. pylori eradication therapy depended on the presence or absence of preneoplastic lesions at baseline. However, it is important to highlight that there would be reduced power to detect significant differences in most of the subgroup analyses we conducted, and the original trials were not powered with secondary endpoints, such as mortality from gastric cancer or effect on oesophageal cancer, in mind. Finally, there were few cases of subsequent oesophageal cancer, and adverse events data were poorly reported in the studies we identified. We also did not show any impact of *H. pylori* eradication on all cause mortality. This would be the most robust end-point to evaluate but as gastric cancer accounts for only a small proportion of the overall death rate the sample size for trials would need to be extremely large.

Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

As all but one of the eligible trials we identified were conducted in Asian populations, and the other trial in a South American population, it is not possible to assess the effect of screening and treatment of *H. pylori* in healthy and asymptomatic individuals in Western populations. In addition, none of the RCTs we identified reported individual adverse events data, which means that we were unable to assess the balance of benefits and harms if population screening and treatment for *H. pylori* infection were to be adopted as a public health measure.

Quality of the evidence

Only 3 of the RCTs we identified were at low risk of bias (Wong 2012a; You 2006), 1 trial was at unclear risk because it was reported in abstract form (Saito 2005), and 1 trial was at unclear risk because it was assessed as unclear for other risk of bias due to inconsistent sample size between the full publication reporting data at 7.5 years, Wong 2004, and the conference abstract reporting data at 7 years, Wong 2002. Two trials were at high risk of bias (Correa 2000; Leung 2004). In Correa 2000, this was because no placebo comparator was used for the active eradication therapy regimen, and therefore this part of the trial was unblinded, and in Leung 2004 it was due to inconsistencies in data reporting at the 2 follow-up points, with 10 gastric cancers reported at 5 years, compared with 9 at 10 years (Zhou 2008). Despite contacting the original authors, we were unable to resolve this discrepancy satisfactorily.

Potential biases in the review process

There were limitations of this review due to the quality and characteristics of the published literature identified, which we have highlighted above. Because of the factorial design of some of the trials, it was also difficult to ascertain whether the significant reduction in the risk of subsequent gastric cancer was due to *H. pylori* eradication therapy alone, or to the antioxidants or vitamins that were co-administered in some of the trials. Certainly, the beneficial effect of eradication therapy appeared to be more pronounced in the two studies that co-administered antioxidants and vitamins to participants, suggesting that there may have been some additive benefit derived from these supplements, although power to demonstrate effect modification due to these different treatments is again limited. However, it should be noted that one of these trials contained the majority of gastric cancers, and had the longest duration of follow-up of almost 15 years.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

A previous systematic review and meta-analysis that examined this issue five years ago reported that there was a benefit of eradicating H. pylori to prevent future development of gastric cancer (Fuccio 2009). The magnitude of this effect was very similar to that we observed, with a RR of subsequent gastric cancer of 0.65 (95% CI 0.43 to 0.98). However, the authors of the meta-analysis included data from the same trial twice, at both 5 and 10 years of followup (Leung 2004). When only the data from either 5 or 10 years of follow-up were included (Leung 2004a; Zhou 2008), the effect of eradication therapy on the incidence of gastric cancer was no longer statistically significant, with RRs of gastric cancer in those participants assigned to eradication therapy, compared with those allocated to placebo, of 0.65 (95% CI 0.42 to 1.01) and 0.70 (95% CI 0.46 to 1.08), respectively (Ford 2009; Ford 2011). The difference in effect size that we observed from these latter two analyses was due to a further eligible study being published in the intervening years (Wong 2012a), as well as a longer duration of follow-up in another previously eligible study (You 2006).

Although these data suggest that population *H. pylori* screening and treatment may reduce the incidence of gastric cancer, the 95% CIs are wide, and the result is heavily dependent on one study (You 2006). However, there are data from other sources that support our findings. Two open-label RCTs have suggested that H. pylori eradication can reduce the future incidence of a metachronous cancer among people who have had an endoscopic mucosal resection of gastric cancer (Choi 2014; Fukase 2008). On Matsu Island in Taiwan, where population screening and treatment was adopted in 2004, *H. pylori* prevalence fell from 63% at baseline to less than 14% during the subsequent 4 years, and prevalence of gastric atrophy fell from almost 60% to less than 14% (Lee 2013). At the same time, the 5-year average incidence of gastric cancer declined from 40.3 per 100,000 person-years to 30.4, yielding a rate ratio of 0.75 (95% CI 0.37 to 1.52), at a time when the incidence of gastric cancer elsewhere in Taiwan remained unchanged. However, the intervention did not affect the incidence of intestinal metaplasia, adding support to the theory that there is a 'point of no return' in the histological changes induced by H. pylori beyond which cancer prevention by eradication of the infection is no longer possible. There was no significant effect on mortality from gastric cancer observed during the period of this study, although follow-up was limited to four years, which



is shorter than all but one of the studies included in our metaanalysis. Finally, the prevalence of erosive oesophagitis at upper gastrointestinal endoscopy increased from 14% at baseline to 27% by 2008, suggesting possible deleterious effects of population screening and treatment for *H. pylori* infection, due to a potential for an increased risk of oesophageal adenocarcinoma in the long term. This was something we aimed to assess in our meta-analysis, but incomplete reporting of oesophageal cancers among our included studies prevented us from achieving this.

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

These data provide limited, moderate-quality evidence that searching for and eradicating *H. pylori* can reduce the future incidence of gastric cancer in healthy asymptomatic people who are infected with the bacterium. However, as the only trial conducted in a non-Asian population failed to demonstrate any benefit of such an approach, these findings may not necessarily apply to the rest of the world.

The findings of this systematic review and meta-analysis add to the increasing evidence that eradicating *H. pylori* in the general population has the potential to prevent gastric cancer. International guidelines for the management of *H. pylori* infection may change as a result.

Implications for research

Given that any population-based approach to mass screening for *H. pylori*, with eradication of the infection in positive individuals, will involve healthy subjects, there needs to be greater confidence in the estimate of effect and more information on any potential harms of *H. pylori* eradication before such a strategy can be advocated as a means of preventing gastric cancer. Further trials are therefore needed in different populations to extend the evidence base, and these should report on both the benefits and harms of such an approach.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Drs Jaw-Town Lin, Mitchell H Gail, Sarah Rhodes and Ms. Marilyn Walsh for their constructive comments on our review.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Correa 2000 {published data only}

* Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, Ruiz B, Zarama G, et al. Chemoprevention of gastric dysplasia: randomized trial of antioxidant supplements and anti-*Helicobacter pylori* therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2000;**92**(23):1881-8.

* Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, Ruiz B, Zarama G, et al. Re: Chemoprevention of gastric dysplasia: randomized trial of antioxidant supplements and anti-*Helicobacter pylori* therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2001;**93**(7):559-60.

Mera R, Fontham ET, Bravo LE, Bravo JC, Piazuelo MB, Camargo MC, et al. Long term follow up of patients treated for *Helicobacter pylori* infection. *Gut* 2005;**54**(11):1536-40.

Ruiz B, Garay J, Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, et al. Morphometric evaluation of gastric antral atrophy: improvement after cure of Helicobacter pylori infection. *American Journal of Gastroenterology* 2001;**96**(12):3281-7.

Leung 2004 {published data only}

* Leung WK, Lin SR, Ching JY, To KF, Ng EK, Chan FK, et al. Factors predicting progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: results of a randomised trial on Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Gut* 2004;**53**(9):1244-9.

Sung JJ, Lin SR, Ching JY, Zhou LY, To KF, Wang RT, et al. Atrophy and intestinal metaplasia one year after cure of *H. pylori* infection: a prospective, randomized study. *Gastroenterology* 2000;**119**(1):7-14.

Sung JJ, Lin SR, Leung W, Ng EK, Ching JY, To KF, et al. Does eradication of *H. pylori* prevent deterioration of gastric atrophy and intestinal metaplasia? A 5-year follow-up. Gastroenterology. 2002; Vol. 122(Suppl 4):A170. Abstract S1142.

* Zhou L. Ten-year follow-up study on the incidence of gastric cancer and the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after *H. pylori* eradication in China. Gastroenterology. 2008; Vol. 134 (4, suppl 1):A233. Abstract S1606.

Zhou L, Sung JJ, Lin S, Jin Z, Ding S, Huang X, et al. A fiveyear follow-up study on the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after *H. pylori* eradication. *Chinese Medical Journal* 2003;**116**(1):11-4. [PUBMED: 12667379]

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang SB, Guo CJ, Zhang L, et al. Eight-year follow-up study on prevalence of gastric cancer and the histological changes of gastric mucosa after *H.pylori* eradication [除幽门螺杆菌对胃癌患病率及胃黏膜组织 学变化的八年随访研究]. *Chinese Journal of Digestion* 2005;**25**(6):324-7.

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang SB, Guo CJ, Zhang L, et al. Eight-year follow-up study on the morbidity of gastric cancer and the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after *H.pylori* eradication [除幽门螺杆菌对胃癌患病率及胃黏膜组织学变 化的八年随访研究]. www.paper.edu.cn/scholar/downpaper/ zhouliya-3 (accessed 10 June 2015). Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang XB, Zhang L, Meng LM, et al. The changing trends of the incidence of gastric cancer after Helicobacter pylori eradication in Shandong area. *Chinese Journal of Digestive Diseases* 2005;**6**(3):114-5.

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Shen ZY, Zhong SZ, Ding SG, Huang XB, et al. Five-year follow-up study after *Helicobacter pylori* eradication: Reinfection and peptic ulcer status. *Chinese Journal of Digestive Diseases* 2003;**4**(1):45-8.

Zhou LY, Sung JJ, Lin SR, Jin Z, Ding SG, Huang XB, et al. Changes of gastric mucosa histopathology after *Helicobacterpylori* eradication [根除幽门螺杆菌对胃黏膜炎 症变化的人群随访研究]. Zhonghua Nei Ke za Zhi [Chinese Journal of Internal Medicine] 2003; Vol. 42, issue 3:162-4.

Saito 2005 {published data only}

Saito D. Present state of Japanese intervention trial of *H. pylori*. *Nihon Rinsho* 2003;**61**(1):50-5.

* Saito D, Boku N, Fujioka T, Fukuda Y, Matsushima Y, Sakaki N, et al. Impact of H. pylori eradication on gastric cancer prevention: endoscopic results of the Japanese Intervention Trial (JITHP-Study). A randomized multi-center trial. Gastroenterology. 2005; Vol. 128 4 (Supp2):A4. Abstract 23.

Wong 2004 {published data only}

* Wong BC, Lam SK, Wong WM, Chen JS, Zheng TT, Feng RE, et al. Helicobacter pylori eradication to prevent gastric cancer in a high-risk region of China: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2004;**291**(2):187-94.

Wong BCY, Lam S, Wong WM, et al. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* infection significantly slows down the progression of precancerous lesions in high risk populations: a 5 year prospective randomized study. Gastroenterology. 2002; Vol. 122, issue Suppl 1:A588. Abstract W1216.

Wong 2012a {published data only}

Feng GS, Ma JL, Wong BC, Zhang L, Liu WD, Pan KF, et al. Celecoxib-related gastroduodenal ulcer and cardiovascular events in a randomized trial for gastric cancer prevention. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 2008;**14**(28):4535-9.

Wong BC. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* for prevention of gastric cancer. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2012; Vol. 27 (Suppl. 5):5-6. Abstract UA01-05.

* Wong BC, Zhang L, Ma JL, Pan KF, Li JY, Shen L, et al. Effects of selective COX-2 inhibitor and *Helicobacter pylori* eradication on precancerous gastric lesions. *Gut* 2012;**61**(6):812-8.

You 2006 {published data only}

Gail MH, You WC, Chang YS, Zhang L, Blot WJ, Brown LM, et al. Factorial trial of three interventions to reduce the progression of precancerous gastric lesions in Shandong, China: design issues and initial data. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 1998;**19**(4):352-69.

Li WQ, Zhang L, Ma JL, Brown L, Li JY, Shen L, et al. Fifteenyear effects of *Helicobacter pylori* treatment on gastric

ochrane

cancer incidence and mortality among participants with different baseline gastric lesions and ages. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 2013;**177 (Suppl 11)**:S61.

* Ma JL, Zhang L, Brown LM, Li JY, Shen L, Pan KF, et al. Fifteen-year effects of *Helicobacter pylori*, garlic, and vitamin treatments on gastric cancer incidence and mortality. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2012;**104**(6):488-92.

Wang Y, Zhang L, Moslehi R, Ma J, Pan K, Zhou T, et al. Longterm garlic or micronutrient supplementation, but not anti-*Helicobacter pylori* therapy, increases serum folate or glutathione without affecting serum vitamin B-12 or homocysteine in a rural Chinese population. *Journal of Nutrition* 2009;**139**(1):106-12.

* You WC, Brown LM, Zhang L, Li JY, Jin ML, Chang YS, et al. Randomized double-blind factorial trial of three treatments to reduce the prevalence of precancerous gastric lesions. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2006;**98**(14):974-83.

You WC, Chang YS, Heinrich J, Ma JL, Liu WD, Zhang L, et al. An intervention trial to inhibit the progression of precancerous gastric lesions: compliance, serum micronutrients and S-allyl cysteine levels, and toxicity. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* 2001;**10**(3):257-63.

Zhang L, Gail MH, Wang YQ, Brown LM, Pan KF, Ma JL, et al. A randomized factorial study of the effects of long-term garlic and micronutrient supplementation and of 2-wk antibiotic treatment for *Helicobacter pylori* infection on serum cholesterol and lipoproteins. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2006;**86**(4):912-9.

Zhang L, Ma JL, Liu WD, Jiang J, Pan KF, Pan YS, et al. A randomized multi-intervention trial to inhibit gastric cancer in Shandong (progress report). *Chinese Journal of Clinical Oncology* 1998;**25**(5):338-40.

References to studies excluded from this review

Choi 2014 {published data only}

Choi J, Kim SG, Yoon H, Im JP, Kim JS, Kim WH, et al. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* after endoscopic resection of gastric tumors does not reduce incidence of metachronous gastric carcinoma. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 2014;**12**(5):793-800.

Fischbach 2001 {published data only}

Fischbach LA, Correa P, Ramirez H, Realpe JL, Collazos T, Ruiz B, et al. Anti-inflammatory and tissue-protectant drug effects: results from a randomized placebo-controlled trial of gastritis patients at high risk for gastric cancer. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 2001;**15**(6):831-41.

Fischbach 2009 {published data only}

Fischbach LA, Bravo LE, Zarama GR, Bravo JC, Ojha RP, Priest EL, et al. A randomized clinical trial to determine the efficacy of regimens containing clarithromycin, metronidazole, and amoxicillin among histologic subgroups for *Helicobacter pylori* eradication in a developing country. *Helicobacter* 2009;**14**(2):100-8.

Ford 2005 {published data only}

Ford AC, Forman D, Bailey AG, Axon AT, Moayyedi P. A community screening program for Helicobacter pylori saves money: 10-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial. *Gastroenterology* 2005;**129**(6):1910-7.

Fukase 2008 {published data only}

Fukase K, Kato M, Kikuchi S, Inoue K, Uemura N, Okamoto S, et al. Effect of eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* on incidence of metachronous gastric carcinoma after endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer: an open-label, randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet* 2008;**372**(9636):392-7.

Hamajima 2002 {published data only}

Hamajima N, Matuo K, Watanabe Y, Suzuki T, Nakamura T, Matsuura A, et al. A pilot study to evaluate stomach cancer risk reduction by *Helicobacter pylori* eradication. *American Journal* of Gastroenterology 2002;**97**(3):764-5.

Harvey 2004 {published data only}

Harvey RF, Lane JA, Murray LJ, Harvey IM, Donovan JL, Nair P, et al. Randomised controlled trial of effects of *Helicobacter pylori* infection and its eradication on heartburn and gastrooesophageal reflux: Bristol *Helicobacter* project. *BMJ* 2004;**328**(7453):1417.

Hsu 2007 {published data only}

Hsu PI, Lai KH, Hsu PN, Lo GH, Yu HC, Chen WC, et al. *Helicobacter pylori* infection and the risk of gastric malignancy. *American Journal of Gastroenterology* 2007;**102**(4):725-30.

Imanzadeh 2004 {published data only}

Imanzadeh F, Sayyari AA, Akbari MR. Histopathology of the stomach mucosa after treatment for *Helicobacter pylori*: A multi-centric study. Gut. 2004; Vol. 53 (Suppl VI):A292.

Juibari 2003 {published data only}

Juibari M, Moayyedi R, Gholampour M, Bijarchi R, Peter K, Koucharian C, et al. Risk of precancerous pathologic changes in the stomach after appropriate eradication of *Helicobacter pylori*: A multi-centric study from a developing country. Gut. 2003; Vol. 52 (Suppl VI):A148.

Kamangar 2006 {published data only}

Kamangar F, Dawsey SM, Blaser MJ, Perez-Perez GI, Pietinen P, Newschaffer CJ, et al. Opposing risks of gastric cardia and noncardia gastric adenocarcinomas associated with *Helicobacter pylori* seropositivity. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2006;**98**(20):1445-52.

Kato 2006 {published data only}

Kato M, Asaka M, Nakamura T, Azuma T, Eomita A, Kamoshida T, et al. *H.pylori* eradication prevents the development of gastric cancer- results of a long-term retrospective study in Japan. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 2006;**24**(Suppl 4):203-6.

Kim 2008 {published data only}

Kim N, Park RY, Cho SI, Lim SH, Lee KH, Lee W, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection and development of gastric



cancer in Korea: long-term follow up. *Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology* 2008;**42**(5):448-54.

Lane 2006 {published data only}

Lane JA, Murray LJ, Noble S, Egger M, Harvey IM, Donovan JL, et al. Impact of *Helicobacter pylori* eradication on dyspepsia, health resource use, and quality of life in the Bristol *Helicobacter* project: randomised controlled trial. *BMJ* 2006;**332**(7535):199-204.

Mabe 2009 {published data only}

Mabe K, Takahashi M, Oizumi H, Tsukuma H, Shibata A, Fukase K, et al. Does *Helicobacter pylori* eradication therapy for peptic ulcer prevent gastric cancer?. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 2009;**15**(34):4290-7.

Mason 2002 {published data only}

Mason J, Axon AT, Forman D, Duffett S, Drummond M, Crocombe W, et al. The cost-effectiveness of population *Helicobacter pylori* screening and treatment: a Markov model using economic data from a randomized controlled trial. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 2002;**16**(3):559-68.

Miehlke 2001 {published data only}

Miehlke S, Kirsch C, Dragosics B, Gschwantler M, Oberhuber G, Antos D, et al. *Helicobacter pylori* and gastric cancer: current status of the Austrian Czech German gastric cancer prevention trial (PRISMA Study). *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 2001;**7**(2):243-7.

Moayyedi 2000 {published data only}

Moayyedi P, Feltbower R, Brown J, Mason S, Mason J, Nathan J, et al. Effect of population screening and treatment for *Helicobacter pylori* on dyspepsia and quality of life in the community: a randomised controlled trial. Leeds HELP Study Group. *The Lancet* 2000;**355**(9213):1665-9.

Ogura 2008 {published data only}

Ogura K, Hirata Y, Yanai A, Shibata W, Ohmae T, Mitsuno Y, et al. The effect of *Helicobacter pylori* eradication on reducing the incidence of gastric cancer. *Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology* 2008;**42**(3):279-83.

Ohkusa 2001 {published data only}

Ohkusa T, Fujiki K, Takashimizu I, Kumagai J, Tanizawa T, Eishi Y, et al. Improvement in atrophic gastritis and intestinal metaplasia in patients in whom *Helicobacter pylori* was eradicated. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 2001;**134**(5):380-6.

Take 2005 {published data only}

Take S, Mizuno M, Ishiki K, Nagahara Y, Yoshida T, Yokota K, et al. The effect of eradicating *Helicobacter pylori* on the development of gastric cancer in patients with peptic ulcer disease. *American Journal of Gastroenterology* 2005;**100**(5):1037-42.

Take 2007 {published data only}

Take S, Mizuno M, Ishiki K, Nagahara Y, Yoshida T, Yokota K, et al. Baseline gastric mucosal atrophy is a risk factor associated with the development of gastric cancer after *Helicobacter pylori* eradication therapy in patients with peptic ulcer diseases. *Journal of Gastroenterology* 2007;**42**(Suppl 17):21-7.

Takenaka 2007 {published data only}

Takenaka R, Okada H, Kato J, Makidono C, Hori S, Kawahara Y, et al. *Helicobacter pylori* eradication reduced the incidence of gastric cancer, especially of the intestinal type. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 2007;**25**(7):805-12.

Uemura 2001 {published data only}

* Uemura N, Okamoto S, Yamamoto S, Matsumura N, Yamaguchi S, Yamakido M, et al. *Helicobacter pylori* infection and the development of gastric cancer. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 2001;**345**(11):784-9.

Uemura 2002 {published data only}

Uemura N, Okamoto S, Yamamoto S. *H. pylori* infection and the development of gastric cancer. *Keio Journal of Medicine* 2002;**51**(Suppl 2):63-8.

Wildner-Christensen 2003 {published data only}

Wildner-Christensen M, Møller Hansen J, Schaffalitzky De Muckadell OB. Rates of dyspepsia one year after *Helicobacter pylori* screening and eradication in a Danish population. *Gastroenterology* 2003;**125**(2):372-9.

Yanaoka 2009 {published data only}

Yanaoka K, Oka M, Ohata H, Yoshimura N, Deguchi H, Mukoubayashi C, et al. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* prevents cancer development in subjects with mild gastric atrophy identified by serum pepsinogen levels. *International Journal of Cancer. Journal International du Cancer* 2009;**125**(11):2697-703.

Additional references

Akl 2013

Akl EA, Johnston BC, Alonso-Coello P, Neumann I, Ebrahim S, Briel M, et al. Addressing dichotomous data for participants excluded from trial analysis: a guide for systematic reviewers. *PLoS One* 2013;**8**(2):e57132.

Correa 1975

Correa P, Haenszel W, Cuello C, Tannenbaum S, Archer M. A model for gastric cancer epidemiology. *The Lancet* 1975;**2**(7924):58-60.

Correa 1983

Correa P. The gastric precancerous process. *Cancer Surveys* 1983;**2**:437-50.

Correa 2001

Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, Ruiz B, Zarama G, et al. Re: Chemoprevention of gastric dysplasia: randomized trial of antioxidant supplements and anti-*Helicobacter pylori* therapy. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2001;**93**(7):559-60.

Cunningham 2005

Cunningham SC, Kamangar F, Kim MP, Hammoud S, Haque R, Maitra A, et al. Survival after gastric adenocarcinoma resection: eighteen-year experience at a single institution. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery* 2005;**9**(5):718-25.



Degiuli 2006

Degiuli M, Calvo F. Survival of early gastric cancer in a specialized European center. Which lymphadenectomy is necessary?. *World Journal of Surgery* 2006;**30**(12):2193-203.

DerSimonian 1986

DerSimonian R, Laird N. Meta-analysis in clinical trials. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 1986;**7**(3):177-88.

Feng 2008

Feng GS, Ma JL, Wong BC, Zhang L, Liu WD, Pan KF, et al. Celecoxib-related gastroduodenal ulcer and cardiovascular events in a randomized trial for gastric cancer prevention. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 2008;**14**(28):4535-9.

Ferlay 2010

Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. *International Journal of Cancer. Journal International du Cancer* 2010;**127**:2839-917.

Ford 2009

Ford AC, Moayyedi P. Redundant data in the meta-analysis on *Helicobacter pylori* eradication. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 2009;**151**(7):513-4.

Ford 2011

Ford AC. Chemoprevention for gastric cancer. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Gastroenterology* 2011;**25**(4-5):581-92.

Forman 1991

Forman D, Newell DG, Fullerton F, Yarnell JW, Stacey AR, Wald N, et al. Association between infection with Helicobacter pylori and risk of gastric cancer: evidence from a prospective investigation. *BMJ* 1991;**302**:1302-5.

Forman 1998

Forman D. Helicobacter pylori: the gastric cancer problem. *Gut* 1998;**43 Suppl 1**:S33-4.

Fuccio 2009

Fuccio L, Zagari RM, Eusebi LH, Laterza L, Cennamo V, Ceroni L, et al. Meta-analysis: can *Helicobacter pylori* eradication treatment reduce the risk for gastric cancer?. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 2009;**151**(2):121-8.

Gail 1998

Gail MH, You WC, Chang YS, Zhang L, Blot WJ, Brown LM, et al. Factorial trial of three interventions to reduce the progression of precancerous gastric lesions in Shandong, China: design issues and initial data. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 1998;**19**(4):352-69.

HCCG 2001

Helicobacter and Cancer Collaborative Group. Gastric cancer and *Helicobacter pylori*: a combined analysis of 12 case control studies nested within prospective cohorts. *Gut* 2001;**49**(3):347-53.

Higgins 2003

Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* 2003;**327**(7414):557-60.

IARC 1994

International Agency for Research on Cancer. Schistosomes, liver flukes and *Helicobacter pylori*. *IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of the Carcinogenic Risk of Chemicals to Humans* 1994;**61**:177-241.

Lau 2006

Lau M, Le A, El-Serag HB. Noncardia gastric adenocarcinoma remains an important and deadly cancer in the United States: secular trends in incidence and survival. *American Journal of Gastroenterology* 2006;**101**(11):2485-92.

Lee 2013

Lee YC, Chen TH, Chiu HM, Shun CT, Chiang H, Liu TY, et al. The benefit of mass eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* infection: a community-based study of gastric cancer prevention. *Gut* 2013;**62**(5):676-82.

Lello 2007

Lello E, Furnes B, Edna TH. Short and long-term survival from gastric cancer. A population-based study from a county hospital during 25 years. *Acta Oncologica* 2007;**46**(3):308-15.

Leung 2004a

Leung WK, Lin SR, Ching JY, To KF, Ng EK, Chan FK, et al. Factors predicting progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: results of a randomised trial on Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Gut* 2004;**53**(9):1244-9.

Li 2013

Li WQ, Zhang L, Ma JL, Brown L, Li JY, Shen L, et al. Fifteenyear effects of *Helicobacter pylori* treatment on gastric cancer incidence and mortality among participants with different baseline gastric lesions and ages. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 2013;**177 (Suppl 11)**:S61.

Ma 2012

Ma JL, Zhang L, Brown LM, Li JY, Shen L, Pan KF, et al. Fifteen-year effects of *Helicobacter pylori*, garlic, and vitamin treatments on gastric cancer incidence and mortality. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2012;**104**(6):488-92.

Marshall 1985

Marshall BJ, Armstrong JA, McGechie DB, Glancy RJ. Attempt to fulfil Koch's postulates for *pyloric Campylobacter. Medical Journal of Australia* 1985;**142**(8):436-9.

Mera 2005

Mera R, Fontham ET, Bravo LE, Bravo JC, Piazuelo MB, Camargo MC, et al. Long term follow up of patients treated for *Helicobacter pylori* infection. *Gut* 2005;**54**(11):1536-40.

Moayyedi 1997

Moayyedi P, Dixon MF. Significance of *Helicobacter pylori* infection and gastric cancer: implications for screening. *Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Clinics of North America* 1997;**7**(1):47-64.



Nomura 1991

Nomura A, Stemmermann GN, Chyou PH, Kato I, Perez-Perez GI, Blaser MJ. Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric carcinoma among Japanese Americans in Hawaii. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 1991;**325**(16):1132-6.

Parsonnet 1991

Parsonnet J, Friedman GD, Vandersteen DP, Chang Y, Vogelman JH, Orentreich N, et al. *Helicobacter pylori* infection and the risk of gastric carcinoma. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 1991;**325**(16):1127-31.

Parsonnet 1996

Parsonnet J, Harris RA, Hack HM, Owens DK. Modelling costeffectiveness of *Helicobacter pylori* screening to prevent gastric cancer: a mandate for clinical trials. *The Lancet* 1996;**348**(9021):150-4.

RevMan 2014 [Computer program]

The Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration. Review Manager (RevMan). Version 5.3. Copenhagen: The Nordic Cochrane Centre, The Cochrane Collaboration, 2014.

Ruiz 2001

Ruiz B, Garay J, Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, et al. Morphometric evaluation of gastric antral atrophy: improvement after cure of Helicobacter pylori infection. *American Journal of Gastroenterology* 2001;**96**(12):3281-7.

Saito 2003

Saito D. Present state of Japanese intervention trial of *H. pylori*. *Nihon Rinsho* 2003;**61**(1):50-5.

Sterne 2011

Sterne JA, Sutton AJ, Ioannidis JP, Terrin N, Jones DR, Lau J, et al. Recommendations for examining and interpreting funnel plot asymmetry in meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials. *BMJ* 2011;**343**:d4002.

Sung 2000

Sung JJ, Lin SR, Ching JY, Zhou LY, To KF, Wang RT, et al. Atrophy and intestinal metaplasia one year after cure of H. pylori infection: a prospective, randomized study. *Gastroenterology* 2000;**119**(1):7-14.

Sung 2002

Sung JJ, Lin SR, Leung W, Ng EK, Ching JY, To KF, et al. Does eradication of H. pylori prevent deterioration of gastric atrophy and intestinal metaplasia? A 5-year follow-up. Gastroenterology. 2002; Vol. 122(Suppl 4):A170. Abstract S1142.

UGPD Module 2015

Forman D, Delaney B, Kuipers E, Malthaner R, Moayyedi P, Gardener E, et al. Cochrane Upper GI and Pancreatic Diseases Group module. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/o/cochrane/ clabout/articles/UPPERGI/sect0-meta.html (accessed 10 June 2015).

Vakil 2009

Vakil N, Talley N, van Zanten SV, Flook N, Persson T, Björck E, et al. Cost of detecting malignant lesions by endoscopy in 2741

Helicobacter pylori eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia (Review) Copyright © 2015 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

primary care dyspeptic patients without alarm symptoms. *Clinical Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 2009;**7**(7):756-61.

Wang 2009

Wang Y, Zhang L, Moslehi R, Ma J, Pan K, Zhou T, et al. Longterm garlic or micronutrient supplementation, but not anti-*Helicobacter pylori* therapy, increases serum folate or glutathione without affecting serum vitamin B-12 or homocysteine in a rural Chinese population. *Journal of Nutrition* 2009;**139**(1):106-12.

Warren 1983

Warren JR, Marshall BJ. Unidentified curved bacilli on gastric epithelium in active chronic gastritis. *The Lancet* 1983;**1**(8336):1273-5.

Wong 2002

Wong BCY, Lam S, Wong WM, et al. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* infection significantly slows down the progression of precancerous lesions in high risk populations: a 5 year prospective randomized study. Gastroenterology. 2002; Vol. 122, issue Suppl 1:A588. Abstract W1216.

Wong 2012b

Wong BC. Eradication of *Helicobacter pylori* for prevention of gastric cancer. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2012; Vol. 27 (Suppl 5):5-6. Abstract UA01-05.

Wu 2003

Wu AH, Crabtree JE, Bernstein L, Hawtin P, Cockburn M, Tseng CC, et al. Role of Helicobacter pylori CagA+ strains and risk of adenocarcinoma of the stomach and esophagus. *International Journal of Cancer* 2003;**103**:815-21.

Ye 2004

Ye W, Held M, Lagergren J, Engstrand L, Blot WJ, McLaughlin JK, et al. Helicobacter pylori infection and gastric atrophy: risk of adenocarcinoma and squamous-cell carcinoma of the esophagus and adenocarcinoma of the gastric cardia. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2004;**96**(5):388-96.

You 2001

You WC, Chang YS, Heinrich J, Ma JL, Liu WD, Zhang L, et al. An intervention trial to inhibit the progression of precancerous gastric lesions: compliance, serum micronutrients and S-allyl cysteine levels, and toxicity. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* 2001;**10**(3):257-63.

You 2006a

You WC, Brown LM, Zhang L, Li JY, Jin ML, Chang YS, et al. Randomized double-blind factorial trial of three treatments to reduce the prevalence of precancerous gastric lesions. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2006;**98**(14):974-83.

Zhang 1998

Zhang L, Ma JL, Liu WD, Jiang J, Pan KF, Pan YS, et al. A randomized multi-intervention trial to inhibit gastric cancer in Shandong (progress report). *Chinese Journal of Clinical Oncology* 1998;**25**(5):338-40.



Zhang 2006

Zhang L, Gail MH, Wang YQ, Brown LM, Pan KF, Ma JL, et al. A randomized factorial study of the effects of long-term garlic and micronutrient supplementation and of 2-wk antibiotic treatment for *Helicobacter pylori* infection on serum cholesterol and lipoproteins. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 2006;**86**(4):912-9.

Zhou 2003a

Zhou L, Sung JJ, Lin S, Jin Z, Ding S, Huang X, et al. A fiveyear follow-up study on the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after H. pylori eradication. *Chinese Medical Journal* 2003;**116**(1):11-4.

Zhou 2003b

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Shen ZY, Zhong SZ, Ding SG, Huang XB, et al. Five-year follow-up study after Helicobacter pylori eradication: Reinfection and peptic ulcer status. *Chinese Journal of Digestive Diseases* 2003;**4**(1):45-8.

Zhou 2003c

Zhou LY, Sung JJ, Lin SR, Jin Z, Ding SG, Huang XB, et al. Changes of gastric mucosa histopathology after Helicobacterpylori eradication [根除幽门螺杆菌对胃黏膜炎 症变化的人群随访研究]. Zhonghua Nei Ke za Zhi [Chinese Journal of Internal Medicine] 2003; Vol. 42, issue 3:162-4.

Zhou 2005a

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang SB, Guo CJ, Zhang L, et al. Eight-year follow-up study on prevalence of gastric cancer and the histological changes of gastric mucosa after H.pylori eradication [除幽门螺杆菌对胃癌患病率及胃黏膜组织 学变化的八年随访研究]. Chinese Journal of Digestion 2005; **25**(6): 324-7.

Zhou 2005b

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang SB, Guo CJ, Zhang L, et al. Eight-year follow-up study on the morbidity of gastric cancer and the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after H.pylori eradication [除幽门螺杆菌对胃癌患病率及胃黏膜组织学变 化的八年随访研究]. www.paper.edu.cn/scholar/downpaper/ zhouliya-3 (accessed 10 June 2015).

Zhou 2005c

Zhou LY, Lin SR, Ding SG, Huang XB, Zhang L, Meng LM, et al. The changing trends of the incidence of gastric cancer after Helicobacter pylori eradication in Shandong area. *Chinese Journal of Digestive Diseases* 2005;**6**(3):114-5.

Zhou 2008

Zhou L. Ten-year follow-up study on the incidence of gastric cancer and the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after *H. pylori* eradication in China. Gastroenterology. 2008; Vol. 134 (4, suppl 1):A233. Abstract S1606.

References to other published versions of this review

Ford 2014

Ford A, Forman D, Hunt RH, Yuan Y, Moayyedi P. Helicobacter pylori eradication therapy to prevent gastric cancer in healthy asymptomatic infected individuals: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *BMJ* 2014;**348**:g3174. [DOI: 10.1136/bmj.g3174]

* Indicates the major publication for the study

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Correa 2000

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: Colombia, two communities in Narino Province.
	976 participants with confirmed histologic diagnoses of multifocal non-metaplastic atrophy and/or in- testinal metaplasia, 2 precancerous lesions. Mean age 51.1 years (range 29-69 years), 46.1% male.
	Method to confirm presence of <i>H. pylori</i> : histological examination of gastric biopsies obtained at upper GI endoscopy.
	Only 852 out of 976 participants were eligible and treated.
	Study period: started in 1991
Interventions	1. Bismuth subsalicylate 262 mg, amoxicillin 500 mg, and metronidazole 375 mg 3 times daily for 2 weeks, including regimens with or without dietary supplements (n = 437).
	2. Placebo, including regimens with or without dietary supplements (n = 415).



Correa 2000 (Continued)	Participants assigned to anti- <i>H. pylori</i> treatment who tested positive for <i>H. pylori</i> at 36 months were treated again for 14 days with amoxicillin (1 g twice a day), clarithromycin (500 mg twice a day), and either omeprazole (20 mg twice a day) or lansoprazole (30 mg twice a day). Factorial design: 8 different regimens: <i>H. pylori</i> eradication with or without one of the 4 dietary supplements of beta-carotene (30 mg once per day) and/or ascorbic acid (1 g twice a day) or placebo: A) placebo only; B) anti- <i>H. pylori</i> ; C) beta-carotene (BC); D) ascorbic acid (AA); E) <i>H. pylori</i> eradication + BC; F) <i>H. pylori</i> eradication + AA; G) BC + AA; and H) <i>H. pylori</i> eradication + BC + AA.
	Last point of follow-up 6 years.
Outcomes	Histological examination of gastric biopsies obtained at upper GI endoscopy at 6 years. Primary out- come was "progression of preneoplastic lesions". Other outcomes: relative risks of progression, no change, and regression from multifocal non-metaplastic atrophy and intestinal metaplasia.
Notes	1. High-risk participants (all with confirmed histologic diagnoses of multifocal non-metaplastic atrophy and/or intestinal metaplasia, 2 precancerous lesions), primary outcome was "progression of preneo-plastic lesions".
	2. Randomised to anti- <i>H. pylori</i> triple therapy and/or dietary supplementation with AA, BC, or their cor- responding placebos.
	3. 976 were randomised, but only 852 were eligible and treated after randomisation (7 refused and 117 ineligible). 852 were included in the ITT analyses, and all randomised participants were included in the sensitivity analyses. 631 participants completed the trials and were included in the complete case analyses.
	4. Details of gastric cancer data were reported in Correa 2001(a letter).
	5. <i>H. pylori</i> eradication rate 58.0%

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Computer-generated lists produced in New Orleans and applied in the field in Pasto, three strata: atrophy (without metaplasia), intestinal metaplasia, or dysplasia.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Central randomisation, therefore allocation was concealed.
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	High risk	No double-blinding for eradication vs non-eradication (because an appropri- ate placebo was not available for bismuth subsalicylate), double-blinding on- ly applied to supplements vs placebo: "After a factorial design, a double-blind approach—i.e., study investigators and subjects were unaware of treatment assignments, supplements and placebos were provided in identical coded tablets by Hoffmann-La Roche Inc"
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	At the end of the study, a single experienced pathologist, blinded to treatment assignment and all other study variables, examined all biopsy specimens collected at baseline and after 72 months of follow-up.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	976 were randomised but only 852 were eligible and treated after randomisa- tion (7 refused and 117 ineligible). 852 were included in the ITT analyses, and all randomised participants were included in the sensitivity analyses. 631 par- ticipants completed the trial and were included in the complete case analysis.
		221 participants withdrew before their 72-month evaluation: 102 quit treat- ment, 59 were lost to follow-up, 34 dropped out of the study because of preg- nancy and other medical conditions, 18 died of causes unrelated to gastric



Correa 200	Continued)
------------	------------

cancer, and 8 developed cancer other than gastric cancer. The average rate of loss was 4.3% per year over the 6-year trial. Withdrew in 72 months = 117 (26.8%) vs 104 (25%) in all *H. pylori* eradication arms vs control arms. However, it is likely those who had cancer would have come back for treatment although these individuals did not complete the follow-up.

Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	No data were reported for deaths from gastric cancer or adverse events.
Other bias	Low risk	No other risk of bias is noted.

Leung 2004

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: China. 11 villages in Yantai County, Shandong Province.
	587 volunteers underwent upper endoscopy with biopsy specimens obtained from the antrum and corpus. <i>H. pylori</i> –infected volunteers with or without symptoms of dyspepsia were randomised. Mean (range) age 52.0 (35-75) years, 47.8% men.
	Method to confirm <i>H. pylori</i> infection: histological examination and rapid urease testing.
	33.7% participants with preneoplastic lesions at baseline.
	Study period: screened participants in 1996
Interventions	1. Omeprazole 20 mg, amoxicillin 1 g, clarithromycin 500 mg twice daily for 1 week (n = 295 in Leung 2004 and 276 in Zhou 2008).
	2. Placebo twice daily for 1 week (n = 292 in Leung 2004 and 276 in Zhou 2008).
	Sample size 587 in Leung 2004; 552 in Zhou 2008.
	Follow-up: 5 years in Leung 2004; 10 years in Zhou 2008.
Outcomes	Histological examination at 2, 5, 8, and 10 years.
Notes	1. Data from Zhou 2008 (276 vs 276) rather than Leung 2004a (295 vs 292) were entered in the main analysis, because Zhou 2008 abstract had 10 years of follow-up. Inconsistent data were noted between Zhou 2008 and Leung 2004a. Zhou et al. had a series of publications but with smaller sample size and fewer gastric cancers than those reported by Leung 2004a. It is likely Zhou 2008 excluded some participants and then regrouped them based on <i>H. pylori</i> status.
	2. In Zhou 2005a and Zhou 2005b, participants were regrouped as eradicated group and <i>H.pylori</i> -nega- tive group (included those failing eradication or controls) as 246 vs 306 (276 + 30 vs 276 - 30).
	3. According to Leung 2004, 152 (75 vs 77) were lost to follow-up; these participants were considered as no gastric cancer in the ITT analysis.
	4. Mortality data were available in Leung 2004a but not in Zhou 2008, therefore a larger sample size and larger number of participants with gastric cancer in Leung 2004a.
	5. <i>H. pylori</i> eradication rate 55.6%
Risk of bias	
Bias	Authors' judgement Support for judgement

Leung 2004 (Continued)

Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomised by instructions in sealed envelopes. The instructions were con- structed according to a random-number list generated by computer.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Sealed envelopes were used, central randomisation.
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Placebo was used. Medications had identical appearances. Both participants and physicians were blinded.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Slides were coded in a random manner such that the pathologist was blinded to the identity of participants, treatment assignment, and year at which biopsies were obtained.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Data from Zhou 2008 were used for the main analyses due to the longer fol- low-up period. However, Zhou 2008 is a conference proceeding with a small- er sample size and fewer gastric cancer cases than those in the full publication (Leung 2004a). According to Leung 2004, 152 (75 vs 77) were lost to follow-up; these participants were considered as no gastric cancer in the ITT analysis.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	Reported prespecified outcomes. Mortality data were available in Leung 2004 but not in Zhou 2008, leading therefore to different sample sizes in these analyses.
Other bias	High risk	Inconsistent data were noted between Zhou 2008 and Leung 2004a. Zhou et al. had a series of publications but with smaller sample size and fewer gastric cancers than reported by Leung 2004a (inconsistencies in data reporting at the 2 follow-up points, with 10 gastric cancers reported at 5 years, compared with 9 at 10 years).

Saito 2005

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: Japan, 145 centres
	692 healthy volunteers between 20 to 59 years with <i>H. pylori</i> infection. Mean age not reported (range 20-59 years), proportion men not reported.
	Number of participants with preneoplastic lesions at baseline was not reported, although the aim was "the regression/progression of atrophy by one grade or more".
	Study period: not clear.
Interventions	1. Lansoprazole 30 mg, amoxicillin 1.5 g, clarithromycin 400 mg once daily for 1 week (n = 379)
	2. Non-eradication group
	Method to confirm <i>H. pylori</i> infection was not reported.
	Follow-up: ≥ 4 years
Outcomes	Histological examination ≥ 4 years; regression/progression of atrophy by 1 grade or more in the eradi- cated and non-eradicated groups in participants followed ≥ 4 years.
Notes	1. Updated searched on Dec 2013: still no follow-up full publication.



Saito 2005 (Continued)

2. Original study planned 2 outcomes, but finally decided to only evaluate "the prevention of the onset and progression of atrophy of gastric mucosa by *H. pylori* elimination" and did not evaluate "comparative study on the frequency of stomach cancer".

3. *H. pylori* eradication rate 74.4%

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, participants were "randomised", but the sample size is imbalanced (379 vs 313).
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information was provided.
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information was provided.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information was provided.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information for losses to follow-up.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information was provided.
Other bias	Unclear risk	Conference proceeding, no detailed information was provided.

Wong 2004

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: China. 7 villages in Changle County, Fujian Province.
	2423 healthy participants recruited for a screening endoscopic study. Participants without endoscopic lesions and positive for <i>H. pylori</i> infection (n = 1628) were randomised. Those with peptic ulcer were excluded. Mean age 42.2 (range 35-65) years, 54.0% men.
	Method to confirm <i>H. pylori</i> infection: histological examination and rapid urease testing.
	37.7% participants with preneoplastic lesions at baseline (gastric atrophy, intestinal metaplasia, dys- plasia).
	Study period: 1994 to Jan 2002
Interventions	1. Omeprazole 20 mg, amoxicillin/clavulanic acid 750 mg, metronidazole 400 mg twice daily for 2 weeks (n = 817)
	2. Placebo (n = 813)
	Follow-up: 7.5 years



Wong 2004 (Continued)	
Outcomes	Incidence of gastric cancer: gastric cancer in participants with or without precancerous lesions at base- line was the secondary outcome. Histological examination at 7.5 years or, if diagnosed before 7.5 years, review of clinical records and pathology specimens by 3 blinded clinicians.
Notes	This was the first study targeted at a general population (less than 40% with precancerous lesions); a few discrepancies were seen between Wong 2002 abstract and Wong 2004 full publication. Inconsistent sample size between the full publication followed up at 7.5 years (817 vs 813) (Wong 2004) and the conference abstract followed up at 7 years (819 vs 809) (Wong 2002). We used data from the full publication.

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation generated by computer.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomisation was performed by drawing a sealed envelope that contained a pre-assigned random treatment generated by computer.
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Double-blind, placebo-controlled study, endoscopists were blinded and par- ticipants were followed by blinded clinical team, likely participants were blind- ed as well.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Endoscopists and histologists were blinded, clinical team in Hong Kong who reviewed the gastric cancer cases were blinded.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	735/817 vs 703/813 followed at 7.5 years, losses to follow-up with reasons were balanced between 2 groups (7.7% vs 11.4%); 62% had follow-up endoscopy, but those who refused endoscopy were followed up in clinics.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Reported prespecified outcomes.
Other bias	Unclear risk	Inconsistent sample size between the full publication followed up at 7.5 years (817 vs 813) (Wong 2004) and the conference abstract followed up at 7 years (819 vs 809) (Wong 2002).

Wong 2012a

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: China. 12 villages in Linqu County, Shandong Province.
	1024 participants with <i>H. pylori</i> infection and advanced gastric lesions (severe chronic atrophic gas- tritis, intestinal metaplasia, indefinite dysplasia, or dysplasia); mean age 53.0 (range 35 to 64) years, 46.4% men.
	Method to confirm <i>H. pylori</i> infection: ¹³ Carbon-urea breath testing. Histology was also performed.
	100% participants with preneoplastic lesions at baseline
	Study period: 2002-2009
Interventions	Anti- <i>H. pylori</i> treatment and/or COX-2 inhibitor or placebo in a 2x2 factorial design:

Nong 2012a (Continued)					
	1. Omeprazole 20 mg, a	amoxicillin 1 g, clarithromycin 500 mg + placebo twice daily for 1 week (n = 255)			
	2. Placebo (n = 258)				
	3. Omeprazole 20 mg, a	amoxicillin 1 g, clarithromycin 500 mg twice daily for 1 week + celecoxib (n = 255)			
	4. Celecoxib + placebo	(n = 256)			
	Follow-up: 5 years				
Outcomes	Gastric cancer: histolog sions.	gical examination at 5 years. Regression or progression of advanced gastric le-			
Notes	2x2 factorial design, in the main analysis we did not include data from the 2 arms that used celecoxib, only data for <i>H. pylori</i> eradication only vs placebo only (n = 513). The celecoxib arms were included in a sensitivity analysis.				
	Eradication rate: 63.5%				
Risk of bias					
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement			
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Randomised treatment assignments were generated blindly by Westat Inc, (Rockville, MD, USA) after eligibility was determined.			
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Central randomisation was used.			
Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. All placebos were identical in number, size, and colour to the original medications. Both participants and investigators were blinded to treatment assignments.			
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Endoscopists and pathologists were blinded.			
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	234/258 (90.7%) vs 233/255 (91.4%) participants had follow-up gastric biop- sy data and the authors reported outcomes for these, losses to follow-up wit reasons were balanced and provided, 89.7% completed the repeat upper en- doscopy and histology.			
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Reported prespecified outcomes.			

You 2006

Methods	RCT
Participants	Country: China. 13 villages in Linqu County, Shandong Province.
	2258 participants were randomly selected in villages and given baseline endoscopy. Mean age 46.8 (range 35 to 64) years, 50.0% men. Excluded participants who were too ill or who refused.
	Method to confirm <i>H. pylori</i> infection: serological testing



ou 2006 (Continued)					
	64% participants with preneoplastic lesions at baseline Study period: 1994-2010				
Interventions	1. Omeprazole 20 mg and amoxicillin 1 g twice daily for 2 weeks, with or without vitamin or garlic sup- plements (n = 1130). Participants who had continued evidence of infection after 3 months received a repeat course of treatment for 2 weeks unless they had previously developed rashes or other evidence of allergy to the initial treatment.				
	2. Placebo, with or with	out vitamin or garlic supplements (n = 1128)			
	twice daily + vitamin	capsules containing vitamin C, vitamin E, and selenium: alpha-tocopherol 100 IU C 250 mg twice daily + selenium 37.5 mg twice daily ged garlic extract 400 mg twice daily + steam-distilled garlic oil 2 mg twice daily			
	C, vitamin E, and seleni and Kyolic aged garlic e	<i>H. pylori</i> eradication; dietary supplementation with capsules containing vitamin um; dietary supplementation with capsules containing steam-distilled garlic oil xtract. Garlic and vitamin supplements were not given in June and July 1999, were not given in September 2002 because of interruptions in the availability of			
	Follow up: 14.7 years.				
Outcomes	Gastric cancer: Histological examination, clinical, laboratory, or pathological data and cause-specific mortality.				
	Prevalence of dysplasia and other precancerous gastric lesions: prevalence of dysplasia or gastric can- cer (score > 6); prevalence of severe chronic atrophic gastritis, intestinal metaplasia, dysplasia, or gas- tric cancer; and average severity score, effects of one-time <i>H. pylori</i> treatment and long-term vitamin or garlic supplements in reducing the prevalence of advanced precancerous gastric lesions.				
	Secondary endpoints: rates of transition from baseline to final histopathologic states and the effects of treatments on these rates of transition; evidence of the effectiveness of amoxicillin and omeprazole in eradicating <i>H. pylori</i> ; and blood pressure at the time of the final examination.				
Notes	1. You 2006a: no gastric cancer data for those who did not receive dietary supplement; some partici- pants were ineligible after randomisation and were excluded in the main analyses, these were included in the sensitivity analyses.				
	2. Some data were obtained from the authors.				
	3. Inconsistent sample size between Gail 1998 protocol (3411 randomised = 2285 <i>H. pylori</i> -positive and 1126 <i>H. pylori</i> -negative); and 3365 randomised (2258 <i>H. pylori</i> -positive vs 1107 <i>H. pylori</i> -negative) in You 2006,.				
	4. Eradication rate: 73.2%.				
Risk of bias					
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement			
Random sequence genera-	Low risk	"We masked both the subjects and the researchers to treatment assignment.			

Random sequence genera- Low risk tion (selection bias)		"We masked both the subjects and the researchers to treatment assignment. After confirming the eligibility of subjects, we assigned treatments randomly at Westat, Inc. in the United States and used this assignment to distribute cod- ed bottles of capsules from the pharmacy in the city of Weifang in Shandong Province"
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Low risk	Central randomisation, with distribution of coded bottles of capsules from the pharmacy. Pill bottles bearing codes corresponding to those assignments were then distributed to the study participants.



You 2006 (Continued)

Blinding of participants and personnel (perfor- mance bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Look-alike placebo capsules containing lactose and starch for amoxicillin and sucrose and starch for omeprazole were given to serologically positive con- trols and to all seronegative participants. To protect blinding, the investigators randomly selected an equal number of participants of the placebo arm from the same village and 10-year age range for retreatment with placebo. Look- alike placebo capsules were also used for supplements.
Blinding of outcome as- sessment (detection bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Outcome assessors were blinded, only 1 person had the authority to break the code when necessary (e.g. toxicity).
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	2285 <i>H. pylori</i> -positive participants randomised in Gail 1998, 2258 <i>H. py-lori</i> -positive participants were analysed in You 2006. Overall, only 13% of par- ticipants did not have final gastric biopsy data.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	Reported prespecified outcomes, some data were obtained from the authors.
Other bias	Low risk	No other risk of bias was noted.

GI: gastrointestinal ITT: intention-to-treat RCT: randomised controlled trial

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Choi 2014	Trial of people undergoing endoscopic mucosal resection of gastric cancer
Fischbach 2001	No incident gastric cancers detected during follow-up
Fischbach 2009	Did not compare the interventions of interest
Ford 2005	No gastric cancer data, follow-up study of Moayyedi 2000 whose primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Fukase 2008	Trial of people undergoing endoscopic mucosal resection of gastric cancer
Hamajima 2002	Not a RCT
Harvey 2004	No gastric cancer data. Primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Hsu 2007	Prospective follow-up study, not RCT
Imanzadeh 2004	No gastric cancer data
Juibari 2003	Not a RCT
Kamangar 2006	Case control study, not RCT
Kato 2006	Cohort study, not RCT
Kim 2008	Cohort study, not RCT

Study	Reason for exclusion
Lane 2006	No gastric cancer data, duplicate publication of Harvey 2004, whose primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Mabe 2009	Cohort study, not RCT
Mason 2002	No gastric cancer data, cost-effectiveness analysis of Moayyedi 2000, whose primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Miehlke 2001	No incident gastric cancers detected during follow-up
Moayyedi 2000	No gastric cancer data. Primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Ogura 2008	Cohort study, not RCT
Ohkusa 2001	Not RCT, reported data for glandular atrophy and intestinal metaplasia
Take 2005	Cohort study, not RCT
Take 2007	Cohort study, not RCT
Takenaka 2007	Cohort study, not RCT
Uemura 2001	Cohort study, not RCT
Uemura 2002	Cohort study, not RCT
Wildner-Christensen 2003	No gastric cancer data. Primary objective was to study the effect of <i>H. pylori</i> eradication therapy on dyspepsia in the community
Yanaoka 2009	Cohort study, not RCT

RCT: randomised controlled trial

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. H. pylori eradication vs control - main analyses

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analy- sis	6	6497	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.66 [0.46, 0.95]
2 Incidence of gastric cancer - complete case analysis	6	6038	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.66 [0.46, 0.94]
3 Death from gastric cancer - modified ITT analy- sis	3	4475	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.40, 1.11]
4 Death from all causes - modified ITT analysis	4	5253	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	1.09 [0.86, 1.38]



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
5 Incidence of oesophageal squamous cell carci- noma - modified ITT analysis	1	1630	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	1.99 [0.18, 21.91]

Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Rati	0		Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		м-н,	Random,	95% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Correa 2000	3/437	2/415		-	+			3.97%	1.42[0.24,8.48]
Wong 2004	7/817	11/813			-+-			14.22%	0.63[0.25,1.63]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276			•			5.18%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313			-+	_		3.98%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128						70.18%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258				+	i	2.48%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Total (95% CI)	3294	3203			•			100%	0.66[0.46,0.95]
Total events: 51 (Hp eradicat	tion), 76 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	=3.62, df=5(P=0.6); I ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.27	7(P=0.02)								
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours Control	

Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 2 Incidence of gastric cancer - complete case analysis.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control		Risk Ratio	Weight	Risk Ratio	
	n/N	n/N	M-	H, Random, 95% Cl		M-H, Random, 95% Cl	
Correa 2000	3/320	2/311			3.98%	1.46[0.25,8.67]	
Wong 2004	7/735	11/703		-+	14.24%	0.61[0.24,1.56]	
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276		-+	5.17%	0.29[0.06,1.36]	
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313			3.97%	0.55[0.09,3.27]	
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128			70.16%	0.65[0.43,1]	
Wong 2012a	3/233	1/234			- 2.48%	3.01[0.32,28.75]	
Total (95% CI)	3073	2965		•	100%	0.66[0.46,0.94]	
Total events: 51 (Hp eradicat	ion), 76 (Control)						
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	3.67, df=5(P=0.6); I ² =0%						
Test for overall effect: Z=2.3(F	P=0.02)						
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01 0.1	1 10	¹⁰⁰ Favours Control		

Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 3 Death from gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis.

cochrane

.ibrarv

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions.

Better health.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		M-H	, Random, 9	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Leung 2004	4/295	6/292		-	-+			16.74%	0.66[0.19,2.31]
Wong 2004	3/817	6/813			-+			13.79%	0.5[0.12,1.98]
You 2006	17/1130	24/1128			-			69.48%	0.71[0.38,1.31]
Total (95% CI)	2242	2233			•			100%	0.67[0.4,1.11]
Total events: 24 (Hp eradicat	tion), 36 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	=0.21, df=2(P=0.9); I ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=1.55	5(P=0.12)					1			
	Fav	ours Eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours treatment	

Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 4 Death from all causes - modified ITT analysis.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control		Risk Ratio M-H, Random, 95% Cl			Weight	Risk Ratio	
	n/N	n/N		м-н,	Random, 9:	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Correa 2000	12/437	6/415			++	_		5.71%	1.9[0.72,5.01]
Wong 2004	22/817	23/813			-			15.43%	0.95[0.53,1.69]
Wong 2012a	1/255	4/258	-					1.15%	0.25[0.03,2.25]
You 2006	157/1130	142/1128			—			77.7%	1.1[0.89,1.36]
Total (95% CI)	2639	2614			•			100%	1.09[0.86,1.38]
Total events: 192 (Hp eradica	ation), 175 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0.01; Ch	ni ² =3.2, df=3(P=0.36); l ² =6.21%)							
Test for overall effect: Z=0.75	i(P=0.45)						1		
	Fav	ours eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours control	

Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - main analyses, Outcome 5 Incidence of oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma - modified ITT analysis.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		М-Н, Р	Random, 95%	6 CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Wong 2004	2/817	1/813						100%	1.99[0.18,21.91]
Total (95% CI)	817	813		-				100%	1.99[0.18,21.91]
Total events: 2 (Hp eradication), 1 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=0.56(P=0.5	7)					1			
	Fav	ours eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours control	

Comparison 2. *H. pylori* eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to presence or absence of preneoplastic lesions at baseline

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to presence or absence of pre-neoplastic lesions at baseline	6	6481	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.72 [0.45, 1.17]
1.1 Patients with precancerous lesions	4	3425	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.86 [0.47, 1.59]
1.2 Patients with out precancerous lesions	2	1812	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.42 [0.02, 7.69]
1.3 Mixed patients with and without precancerous le- sions or ulcer (can't separate)	2	1244	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.38 [0.12, 1.23]

Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to presence or absence of pre-neoplastic lesions at baseline, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to presence or absence of pre-neoplastic lesions at baseline.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk Ratio	Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Random, 95% Cl		M-H, Random, 95% CI
2.1.1 Patients with precancero	ous lesions				
Correa 2000	3/437	2/415		6.68%	1.42[0.24,8.48]
Wong 2004	7/319	5/296		14.66%	1.3[0.42,4.05]
You 2006	29/723	49/722		47.23%	0.59[0.38,0.92]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258		4.31%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Subtotal (95% CI)	1734	1691	-	72.88%	0.86[0.47,1.59]
Total events: 42 (Hp eradication	n), 57 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0.11; Chi ² =	3.91, df=3(P=0.27); I ² =23.3	1%			
Test for overall effect: Z=0.48(P=	=0.63)				
2.1.2 Patients with out precan	cerous lesions				
Wong 2004	0/498	6/517	++	2.71%	0.08[0,1.41]
You 2006	4/396	3/401		9.23%	1.35[0.3,5.99]
Subtotal (95% CI)	894	918		11.95%	0.42[0.02,7.69]
Total events: 4 (Hp eradication),	, 9 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =3.18; Chi ² =	3.33, df=1(P=0.07); l ² =69.9	6%			
Test for overall effect: Z=0.59(P=	=0.56)				
2.1.3 Mixed patients with and (can't separate)	without precancerous le	sions or ulcer			
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276	+	8.49%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313	+	6.69%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
Subtotal (95% CI)	655	589		15.18%	0.38[0.12,1.23]
Total events: 4 (Hp eradication),	, 10 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =0.3	s, df=1(P=0.59); l ² =0%				
Test for overall effect: Z=1.61(P=					
·					
Total (95% CI)	3283	3198		100%	0.72[0.45,1.17]
	Favou	rs Hp eradication ^C	0.01 0.1 1 10 10	⁰⁰ Favours Control	



Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk Ratio					Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Random, 95% CI					M-H, Random, 95% C	
Total events: 50 (Hp eradica	tion), 76 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0.08; C	hi ² =8.2, df=7(P=0.32); l ² =14.62	%							
Test for overall effect: Z=1.33	3(P=0.19)								
Test for subgroup difference	s: Chi ² =1.59, df=1 (P=0.45), I ² =	0%							
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours Control	

Comparison 3. H. pylori eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to use of vitamins or antioxidants

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to use of vitamins or anti-oxidants	6	6497	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.45, 1.01]
1.1 Without antioxidants	6	4160	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.82 [0.46, 1.45]
1.2 With antioxidants	2	2337	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.52 [0.31, 0.87]

Analysis 3.1. Comparison 3 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - subgroup analysis according to use of vitamins or antioxidants, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer according to use of vitamins or anti-oxidants.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk Ratio	Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Random, 95% Cl		M-H, Random, 95% Cl
3.1.1 Without antioxidants					
Correa 2000	3/106	0/100		1.89%	6.61[0.35,126.33]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276	+	6.48%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Wong 2004	7/817	11/813	-+-	16.34%	0.63[0.25,1.63]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313	+	5.03%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	13/283	13/284	_ _	23.98%	1[0.47,2.13]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258		3.19%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Subtotal (95% CI)	2116	2044		56.91%	0.82[0.46,1.45]
Total events: 30 (Hp eradicat	ion), 35 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0.07; Ch	i ² =5.73, df=5(P=0.33); l ² =12.7	7%			
Test for overall effect: Z=0.69	(P=0.49)				
3.1.2 With antioxidants					
Correa 2000	0/331	2/315		1.79%	0.19[0.01,3.95]
You 2006	21/847	39/844		41.31%	0.54[0.32,0.9]
Subtotal (95% CI)	1178	1159	•	43.09%	0.52[0.31,0.87]
Total events: 21 (Hp eradicat	ion), 41 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	0.44, df=1(P=0.51); l ² =0%				
Test for overall effect: Z=2.49	(P=0.01)				
Total (95% CI)	3294	3203	•	100%	0.67[0.45,1.01]
Total events: 51 (Hp eradicat	ion), 76 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0.03; Ch	ni²=7.7, df=7(P=0.36); l²=9.11%)			
	Favou	rs Hp eradication 0.00	1 0.1 1 10 10	⁰⁰⁰ Favours Control	



Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio		
	n/N	n/N		M-H, Ra	ndom	, 95% Cl			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Test for overall effect: Z=1.92	(P=0.05)								
Test for subgroup differences	s: Chi ² =1.31, df=1 (P=0.25), I ² =	23.85%		1					
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.001	0.1	1	10	1000	Favours Control	

Comparison 4. H. pylori eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis substituting the 10- year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004	6	6532	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.69 [0.49, 0.98]
2 Incidence of gastric cancer - complete case analysis substituting the 10-year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004	6	5921	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.69 [0.48, 0.98]
3 Incidence of gastric cancer- modified ITT analysis including the two arms of celecoxib from Wong 2012	6	7008	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.69 [0.48, 0.97]
4 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis including all ran- domised patients from Correa 2000 and You 2006 who were found sub- sequently to be ineligible or did not receive treatment	6	6648	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.47, 0.95]
5 Incidence of gastric cancer - missing data imputation based on vari- ous assumptions	6		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
5.1 Assuming incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in both arms same as observed in the trial control arm	6	6497	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.66 [0.47, 0.94]
5.2 Assuming incidence of gastric cancer for missing participants in treatment arm same as observed in the trial control arm, but no new gastric cancer cases in the control arm among those with missing data	6	6497	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.69 [0.48, 0.98]

Analysis 4.1. Comparison 4 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 1 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis substituting the 10year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk	Ratio		Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Rand	om, 95% Cl			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Correa 2000	3/437	2/415		+		3.86%	1.42[0.24,8.48]
Leung 2004	4/295	6/292	+			7.8%	0.66[0.19,2.31]
Wong 2004	7/817	11/813	+-			13.83%	0.63[0.25,1.63]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313	+			3.86%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128				68.23%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258			-	2.41%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Total (95% CI)	3313	3219	•			100%	0.69[0.49,0.98]
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01 0.1	1 10	100	Favours Control	



Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Ratio	,		Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		м-н,	Random, 9	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Total events: 53 (Hp eradica	tion), 75 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	=2.46, df=5(P=0.78); I ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.07	7(P=0.04)								
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours Control	

Analysis 4.2. Comparison 4 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 2 Incidence of gastric cancer - complete case analysis substituting the 10year follow-up data from Zhou 2008 with the 5-year follow-up data from Leung 2004.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Ratio	D		Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		M-H	, Random, 9	95% CI			M-H, Random, 95% Cl
Correa 2000	3/320	2/311						3.86%	1.46[0.25,8.67]
Wong 2004	7/735	11/703			-+-			13.84%	0.61[0.24,1.56]
Leung 2004	4/220	6/215		-	-+			7.84%	0.65[0.19,2.28]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313			-+	_		3.86%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128						68.18%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/233	1/234				+	-	2.41%	3.01[0.32,28.75]
Total (95% CI)	3017	2904			•			100%	0.69[0.48,0.98]
Total events: 53 (Hp eradicat	tion), 75 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	=2.52, df=5(P=0.77); I ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.1(P=0.04)								
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours Control	

Analysis 4.3. Comparison 4 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 3 Incidence of gastric cancer- modified ITT analysis including the two arms of celecoxib from Wong 2012.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control			Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		M-H	, Random, 9	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Correa 2000	3/437	2/415						3.81%	1.42[0.24,8.48]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276			+			4.97%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Wong 2004	7/817	11/813			-+			13.65%	0.63[0.25,1.63]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313			+			3.82%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128						67.38%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	6/510	3/514			+			6.37%	2.02[0.51,8.02]
Total (95% CI)	3549	3459			•			100%	0.69[0.48,0.97]
Total events: 54 (Hp eradicati	ion), 78 (Control)								
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =4	4.33, df=5(P=0.5); l ² =0%								
Test for overall effect: Z=2.12	(P=0.03)								
	Fav	ours Eradication	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours Control	



Analysis 4.4. Comparison 4 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 4 Incidence of gastric cancer - modified ITT analysis including all randomised patients from Correa 2000 and You 2006 who were found subsequently to be ineligible or did not receive treatment.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control		Risk I	Ratio		Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		M-H, Rando	om, 95% Cl			M-H, Random, 95% CI
Correa 2000	3/491	2/485			+		3.97%	1.48[0.25,8.83]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276	-	+	_		5.18%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Wong 2004	7/817	11/813		-+	_		14.23%	0.63[0.25,1.63]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313		+			3.98%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1142	52/1143					70.17%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258				-	2.48%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Total (95% CI)	3360	3288		•			100%	0.67[0.47,0.95]
Total events: 51 (Hp eradicat	tion), 76 (Control)							
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =	=3.69, df=5(P=0.59); I ² =0%							
Test for overall effect: Z=2.25	5(P=0.02)				i			
	Favou	rs Hp eradication	0.01	0.1 1	. 10	100	Favours Control	

Analysis 4.5. Comparison 4 *H. pylori* eradication vs control - sensitivity analyses, Outcome 5 Incidence of gastric cancer - missing data imputation based on various assumptions.

Study or subgroup	Hp eradication	Control	Risk Ratio	Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Random, 95% Cl		M-H, Random, 95% Cl
4.5.1 Assuming incidence of g both arms same as observed i		participants in			
Correa 2000	4/437	3/415		5.47%	1.27[0.29,5.62]
Wong 2004	8/817	13/813	-+	15.86%	0.61[0.26,1.47]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276	+	4.98%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313	+	3.82%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128		67.49%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258		2.39%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Subtotal (95% CI)	3294	3203	◆	100%	0.66[0.47,0.94]
Total events: 53 (Hp eradicatio	n), 79 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =3.	66, df=5(P=0.6); I ² =0%				
Test for overall effect: Z=2.31(P	=0.02)				
4.5.2 Assuming incidence of g treatment arm same as obser gastric cancer cases in the co	ved in the trial control ar	n, but no new			
Correa 2000	4/437	2/415		4.34%	1.9[0.35,10.31]
Leung 2004	2/276	7/276	+	5.09%	0.29[0.06,1.36]
Wong 2004	8/817	11/813	+	15.16%	0.72[0.29,1.79]
Saito 2005	2/379	3/313	+	3.91%	0.55[0.09,3.27]
You 2006	34/1130	52/1128		69.05%	0.65[0.43,1]
Wong 2012a	3/255	1/258		2.44%	3.04[0.32,28.99]
Subtotal (95% CI)	3294	3203	•	100%	0.69[0.48,0.98]
Total events: 53 (Hp eradicatio	n), 76 (Control)				
Heterogeneity: Tau ² =0; Chi ² =4.	39, df=5(P=0.49); I ² =0%				
Test for overall effect: Z=2.09(P	=0.04)				
Test for subgroup differences: (Chi ² =0.02, df=1 (P=0.89), I ² =				
	Favou	rs Hp eradication 0.01	0.1 1 10 10	⁰⁰ Favours Control	



APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Glossary of terms

Antibiotics: amoxicillin, clarithromycin, macrolide, 5-nitroimidazole Antrum: the bottom section of the stomach Ascorbic acid: vitamin C Asymptomatic: without symptoms Bismuth: a medication that reduces stomach acid Carbon-urea breath test: a diagnostic test that uses an isotope of carbon to detect H. pylori Carcinogenic: causing cancer Chronic: long term Dyspepsia: indigestion Endoscopy: a diagnostic test using a telescope to look into the stomach and intestines Gastric atrophy: loss of the normal glands in the stomach Gastric metaplasia: a change in the cells in the stomach from one type to another Gastric: stomach Gastritis: inflammation of the stomach Gastrointestinal: involving the stomach and intestines Histamine2-receptor antagonist: a medication that reduces stomach acid Histology: the appearance of biopsies from an organ under the microscope Luminal: in the cavity of a hollow organ, such as the stomach or intestine Malignant: cancerous Mortality: death Mucosa: in the lining of a hollow organ, such as the stomach or intestine Neoplasia: abnormal growth of tissue, often cancerous Nested case-control study: variation of a case-control study in which only a subset of controls from the cohort are compared to the cases Non-cardia: involving the antrum or body of the stomach Occult: unobvious or hidden Proton pump inhibitor: a medication that reduces stomach acid Ranitidine bismuth citrate: a medication that reduces stomach acid Rapid urease testing: a biopsy test from the mucosa of the stomach, which is placed in a special liquid, to detect H. pylori Serology: a blood test to detect antibodies against an infection such as H. pylori **Appendix 2. CENTRAL search strategy**

- 1. MeSH descriptor: [Helicobacter] explode all trees
- 2. MeSH descriptor: [Helicobacter Infections] explode all trees
- 3. MeSH descriptor: [Helicobacter pylori] explode all trees



- 4. helicobacter or pylori or pyloridis or Campylobacter (Word variations have been searched)
- 5. #1 OR #2 OR #3 OR #4
- 6. MeSH descriptor: [Stomach Neoplasms] explode all trees
- 7. MeSH descriptor: [Lymphoma, B-Cell, Marginal Zone] explode all trees
- 8. mucosa associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma or MALT (Word variations have been searched)
- 9. ((stomach or gastric) near/3 (cancer* or carcinoma* or neoplas* or tumor* or tumour* or lymphoma or adenocarcinoma or malignant)) (Word variations have been searched)
- 10.#6 or #7 or #8 or #9
- 11.#5 and #10
- 12.MeSH descriptor: [Proton Pump Inhibitors] explode all trees
- 13.MeSH descriptor: [Omeprazole] explode all trees
- 14.MeSH descriptor: [Esomeprazole Sodium] explode all trees
- 15.proton pump inhibitor* or PPI* (Word variations have been searched)
- 16.omeprazole or losec or nexium or prilosec or rapinex or zegerid or ocid or Lomac or Omepral or Omez (Word variations have been searched)
- 17.pantoprazole or protium or protonix or Pantotab or Pantopan or Pantozol or Pantor or Pantoloc or Astropan or Controloc or Pantecta or Inipomp or Somac or Pantodac or Zurcal or Zentro (Word variations have been searched)
- 18.lansoprazole or lanzoprazole or ag 1749 or agopton or bamalite or lanzor or monolitum or ogast or ogastro or opiren or prevacid or prezal or pro ulco or promeco or takepron or ulpax or zoton (Word variations have been searched)
- 19. esomeprazole or nexium (Word variations have been searched)
- 20.dexlansoprazole or Kapidex or Dexilant or tenatoprazole or CAS 113712-98-4 or STU-Na (Word variations have been searched)
- 21.#12 or #13 or #14 or #15 or #16 or #17 or #18 or #19 or #20
- 22.MeSH descriptor: [Histamine H2 Antagonists] explode all trees
- 23.MeSH descriptor: [Cimetidine] explode all trees
- 24.MeSH descriptor: [Ranitidine] explode all trees
- 25.MeSH descriptor: [Famotidine] explode all trees
- 26.MeSH descriptor: [Nizatidine] explode all trees
- 27.H2 receptor antagonist* or H2RA* or H2-RA* (Word variations have been searched)
- 28.ranitidine or zantac or famotidine or pepcid or cimetidine or tagamet or nizatidine or Axid (Word variations have been searched)
- 29.histamine2 receptor antagonist* (Word variations have been searched)
- 30.#22 or #23 or #24 or #25 or #26 or #27 or #28 or #29
- 31.MeSH descriptor: [Bismuth] explode all trees
- 32.MeSH descriptor: [Amoxicillin] explode all trees
- 33.MeSH descriptor: [Clarithromycin] explode all trees
- 34.MeSH descriptor: [Nitroimidazoles] explode all trees
- 35.MeSH descriptor: [Macrolides] explode all trees
- 36.metronidazole or tinidazole or amoxicillin or amoxycillin (Word variations have been searched)
- 37.clarithromycin or azithromycin or roxithromycin (Word variations have been searched)
- 38.bismuth or nitroimidazole* or macrolide* (Word variations have been searched)
- 39.#31 or #32 or #33 or #34 or #35 or #36 or #37 or #38
- 40.#21 or #30 or #39
- 41.#11 and #40

Appendix 3. MEDLINE search strategy

- 1. exp Helicobacter/ or exp Helicobacter pylori/ or exp Helicobacter Infections/
- 2. (helicobacter or campylobacter).mp.
- 3. (pylori or pyloridis or HP).ti,ab,kw.
- 4. or/1-3
- 5. exp Stomach Neoplasms/
- 6. exp Lymphoma, B-Cell, Marginal Zone/
- 7. (mucosa associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma or MALT).ti,ab,kw.
- 8. ((stomach or gastric) adj3 (cancer* or carcinoma* or neoplas* or tumor* or tumour* or lymphoma or adenocarcinoma or malignant)).ti,ab,kw.

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

9. or/5-8 10.4 and 9 11.randomized controlled trial.pt. 12.controlled clinical trial.pt. 13.placebo.ab. 14.drug therapy.fs. 15.random\$.mp. 16.trial.ab. 17.groups.ab. 18.or/11-17 19.case report/ 20.Case study/ 21.exp animals/ not humans/ 22.or/19-21 23.18 not 22 24.10 and 23 25.exp Omeprazole/ or exp Proton Pump Inhibitors/ 26.exp esomeprazole/ or exp Esomeprazole Sodium/ 27.((proton adj2 pump adj2 inhibitor\$) or PPI or PPIs).ti,ab,kw. 28. (omeprazole or losec or nexium or prilosec or rapinex or zegerid or ocid or Lomac or Omepral or Omez).tw. 29. (pantoprazole or protium or protonix or Pantotab or Pantopan or Pantozol or Pantor or Pantoloc or Astropan or Controloc or Pantecta or Inipomp or Somac or Pantodac or Zurcal or Zentro).tw. 30.(lansoprazole or lanzoprazole or ag 1749 or agopton or bamalite or lanzor or monolitum or ogast or ogastro or opiren or prevacid or prezal or pro ulco or promeco or takepron or ulpax or zoton).tw. 31. (rabeprazole or aciphex or dexrabeprazole or e 3810 or ly-307640 or pariet).tw. 32.(esomeprazole or nexium).tw. 33.(dexlansoprazole or Kapidex or Dexilant).tw. 34.(tenatoprazole or CAS 113712-98-4 or STU-Na).tw. 35.exp lansoprazole or exp rabeprazole/ 36.or/25-35 37.exp Histamine H2 Antagonists/ 38.exp Cimetidine/ 39.exp Ranitidine/ 40.exp Famotidine/ 41.exp Nizatidine/ 42.(H2 receptor antagonist* or H2RA* or H2-RA).tw. 43. (ranitidine or zantac or famotidine or pepcid or cimetidine or tagamet or nizatidine or Axid).tw. 44.histamine2 receptor antagonist.tw. 45.or/37-44 46.exp Bismuth/ 47.exp Amoxicillin/ 48.exp Clarithromycin/ 49.exp Nitroimidazoles/ 50.exp Macrolides/ 51. (metronidazole or tinidazole or amoxicillin or amoxycillin).ti,ab,kw. 52. (clarithromycin or azithromycin or roxithromycin).ti,ab,kw. 53.(bismuth or nitroimidazole* or macrolide*).ti,ab,kw. 54.or/37-53 55.36 or 45 or 54 56.24 and 55

Appendix 4. EMBASE search strategy

1. exp Helicobacter infection/ or exp Helicobacter/ or exp Helicobacter pylori/



- 2. (helicobacter or campylobacter).mp.
- 3. (pylori or pyloridis or HP).ti,ab.
- 4. or/1-3
- 5. exp stomach cancer/ or exp stomach tumor/
- 6. exp stomach adenocarcinoma/
- 7. exp stomach lymphoma/
- 8. exp mucosa associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma/
- 9. (mucosa associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma or MALT).ti,ab,kw.
- 10.((stomach or gastric) adj3 (cancer* or carcinoma* or neoplasia or neoplasm* or neoplastic or tumor* or tumour* or lymphoma or adenocarcinoma or malignant)).ti,ab,kw.
- 11.or/5-10

12.4 and 11

- 13.(random\$ or clinical trial\$ or blind\$ or placebo\$).mp.
- 14.exp health care quality/
- 15.exp randomized controlled trial/
- 16.13 or 14 or 15
- 17.Case study/
- 18.exp animal/ not exp human/
- 19.case report/
- 20.17 or 18 or 19
- 21.16 not 20
- 22.12 and 21
- 23.exp omeprazole/ or exp esomeprazole/ or exp proton pump inhibitor/ or exp rabeprazole/ or exp lansoprazole/ or exp pantoprazole/
- 24.((proton adj2 pump adj2 inhibitor\$) or PPI or PPIs).ti,ab,kw.
- 25. (omeprazole or losec or nexium or prilosec or rapinex or zegerid or ocid or Lomac or Omepral or Omez).tw.
- 26. (pantoprazole or protium or protonix or Pantotab or Pantopan or Pantozol or Pantor or Pantoloc or Astropan or Controloc or Pantecta or Inipomp or Somac or Pantodac or Zurcal or Zentro).tw.
- 27.(lansoprazole or lanzoprazole or ag 1749 or agopton or bamalite or lanzor or monolitum or ogast or ogastro or opiren or prevacid or prezal or pro ulco or promeco or takepron or ulpax or zoton).tw.
- 28. (rabeprazole or aciphex or dexrabeprazole or e 3810 or ly-307640 or pariet).tw.
- 29.(esomeprazole or nexium).tw.
- 30.(dexlansoprazole or Kapidex or Dexilant).tw.
- 31.(tenatoprazole or CAS 113712-98-4 or STU-Na).tw. or exp tenatoprazole/

32.or/23-31

33.exp cimetidine/ or exp histamine H2 receptor antagonist/ or exp famotidine/ or exp ranitidine/ or exp nizatidine/

- 34.(H2 receptor antagonist* or H2RA* or H2-RA).tw.
- 35. (ranitidine or zantac or famotidine or pepcid or cimetidine or tagamet or nizatidine or Axid).tw.
- 36.histamine2 receptor antagonist.tw.

37.or/33-36

- 38.exp bismuth citrate/ or exp bismuth salt/ or exp bismuth/ or exp bismuth salicylate/ or exp ranitidine bismuth citrate/ or exp colloidal bismuth compound/ or exp bismuth citrate plus metronidazole plus tetracycline/
- 39.exp amoxicillin plus clarithromycin plus lansoprazole/ or exp clarithromycin/ or exp clarithromycin derivative/
- 40.exp amoxicillin/
- 41.exp nitroimidazole/
- 42.exp macrolide/
- 43. (metronidazole or tinidazole or amoxicillin or amoxycillin).ti,ab,kw.
- 44. (clarithromycin or azithromycin or roxithromycin).ti,ab,kw.
- 45.(bismuth or nitroimidazole* or macrolide*).ti,ab,kw.

46.or/38-45

47.32 or 37 or 46

48.22 and 47

Helicobacter pylori eradication for the prevention of gastric neoplasia (Review) Copyright © 2015 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



Protocol first published: Issue 1, 2006 Review first published: Issue 7, 2015

Date	Event	Description
30 October 2008	Amended	Converted to new review format.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

Conceived and designed the study: all review authors Analysed and interpreted the data: all review authors Drafted the review: ACF and YY Approved the final draft of the review: all review authors

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

ACF: none known.

DF: none known.

RH: none known.

YY: none known.

PM is the joint co-ordinating editor of the Cochrane Upper Gastrointestinal and Pancreatic Diseases Group, however editorial decisions about this review were made by the other joint co-ordinating editor and independent peer reviewers.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

• McMaster University, Canada.

External sources

No sources of support supplied

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

The only substantive change from the protocol lies in a slight change in our primary endpoint. The protocol had intended that the systematic review and meta-analysis focus on the effect of *H. pylori* eradication therapy in preventing gastric neoplasia in the general population. While the population we have reported on is the same, we did not report the effect of *H. pylori* eradication therapy on all types of gastric neoplasia, but rather on gastric adenocarcinoma only. This was because only one of the six trials that were eligible for the review reported any cases of gastric neoplasia that were not a gastric adenocarcinoma (Saito 2005). This was a gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue lymphoma, occurring in a single participant, and was not included in any of our analyses.

Methods > Types of interventions

Although it had been omitted in the protocol, we included the intervention 'RBC triple therapy (RBC plus any two of the following: amoxicillin, macrolide, 5-nitroimidazole)' because it is a recognised eradication therapy regimen.

Methods > Data synthesis

The protocol did not prespecify the methods used to handle missing data and sensitivity analysis (for example modified intention-to-treat approach, complete case analysis, imputation). We amended methods for investigating heterogeneity (for example the cutoff for statistical significance of I² statistic changed from P less than 0.2 to less than 0.1).

Methods > Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

The protocol did not prespecify subgroup analysis 'according to whether trial participants were co-administered antioxidants or vitamins within the trial'. We added this due to the nature of the design of some of the included RCTs, which were factorial trials.



INDEX TERMS

Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

*Helicobacter pylori; Anti-Bacterial Agents [*therapeutic use]; Anti-Ulcer Agents [therapeutic use]; Asymptomatic Infections [*therapy]; Drug Therapy, Combination [adverse effects] [methods]; Helicobacter Infections [*drug therapy]; Precancerous Conditions [drug therapy]; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic; Stomach Neoplasms [microbiology] [mortality] [*prevention & control]

MeSH check words

Humans